IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

)	
HERITAGE FOUNDATION.,)	
214 Massachusetts Ave. N.E.)	
Washington, D.C. 20002)	
)	
MIKE HOWELL)	
214 Massachusetts Ave. N.E.)	
Washington, D.C. 20002)	
)	
Plaintiffs,)	
)	
V.)	Case No. 1:22-cv-1770
)	
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND)	
SECURITY)	
2707 Martin Luther King Jr Ave. S.E.)	
Washington, D.C. 20528)	
)	
Defendant.)	
)	

COMPLAINT AND PRAYER FOR DECLARATORY AND INJUNCTIVE RELIEF

Plaintiffs THE HERITAGE FOUNDATION and MIKE HOWELL (collectively "Heritage") for their complaint against Defendant DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND SECURITY ("DHS") allege on knowledge as to Plaintiffs, and on information and belief as to all other matters, as follows:

1. This is an action under the Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA"), 5 U.S.C. § 552, to compel the production of records related to DHS's response to, and investigation of, an incident on September 19, 2021, in which Customs and Border Patrol ("CBP") Agents (the "Border Patrol Agents") were accused of "whipping" or otherwise improperly engaging migrants they encountered who were attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio (the "Incident"). The Incident was, and continues to be, a

subject of widespread media and high-level governmental attention. There is considerable and vigorous debate in the press, amongst Members of Congress, and between Members of Congress and high-ranking Executive Branch officials concerning the Incident.

- 2. On one side of the debate, the Administration and its allies in government, the media, and advocacy groups have judged the Border Patrol Agents guilty of egregious misconduct; the President himself has promised they "will pay"; and the Administration and its allies have announced that the Incident reflects inherent cruelty in the current immigration laws and vestiges of the Trump Administration's immigration policies. On the other side, many have argued that the "whipping" narrative is demonstrably false; the Administration's pronouncement that the Border Patrol Agents were guilty without an investigation is un-American; and the Incident reflects an on-going campaign against the CBP as part of an "open borders" policy. These disputes directly impact on-going substantive arguments for or against pendant Congressional action, pendant regulatory action, and pendant legal claims.
- 3. DHS announced an investigation of the Incident on September 20, 2021, promising it would be conducted "with tremendous speed and with tremendous force," "completed in day and not weeks," and made public.² 274 days later—no such investigation has been released. Former White House Press Secretary Jen Psaki ("Psaki") has spoken repeatedly of the investigation in the past tense and news outlet have reported it is completed and the Border Patrol Agents are to be administratively punished.
- 4. Without the release of the information Heritage seeks, the public cannot act as an informed citizenry and exercise their First Amendment rights as to any number of pendant

See infra ¶46.
 See infra ¶¶ 30, 90..

legislative, pendant regulatory, and pendant legal issues for which the Incident and response thereto is relevant.

- 5. Perhaps even more fundamentally, without the information Heritage seeks the citizenry cannot judge for *itself* the sustained contest regarding the Incident, and response thereto, amongst its elected representatives. And without that clear line of accountability between the citizens' elected representatives and those representatives' actions, the citizenry is stymied in exercising its most basic function of holding our elected officials accountable. In that state of affairs, our system of government cannot properly function.
- 6. Plaintiffs have exhausted their administrative remedies and have no recourse but this lawsuit.

PARTIES

7. Plaintiff Heritage Foundation is a Washington, D.C.-based nonpartisan think tank with a national and international reputation whose mission is to "formulate and promote public policies based on the principles of free enterprise, limited government, individual freedom, traditional American values, and a strong national defense." Heritage Foundation, *About Heritage*, https://www.heritage.org/about-heritage/mission (last visited June 20, 2022). Heritage is a not-for-profit section 501(c)(3) organization which engages in substantial dissemination of information to the public. Heritage operates a national news outlet, *The Daily Signal. The Daily Signal* has repeatedly commented on the Administration's response to, and investigation of, the Incident and intends to continue to do so.³

³ See Erin Dwinell, After Texas National Guardsman Drowns Saving Illegal Aliens at Border, Biden Administration Shirks Responsibility, The Daily Signal (May 2, 2022); Thomas Homan, Biden Owes Border Patrol Belated Apology Over Phony Charges of "Whipping", The Daily Signal (Mar. 24, 2022); Jarrett Stepman, Biden Administration Maligns Border Patrol, The Daily Signal (Sept. 27, 2021).

- 8. Plaintiff Mike Howell heads the Heritage Foundation's Oversight Project and is an author for *The Daily Signal*. The Oversight Project is an initiative aimed at obtaining information via Freedom of Information Act requests and other means in order to best inform the public and Congress for the purposes of Congressional oversight. The requests and analysis of information is informed by Heritage's deep policy expertise. For example, former Acting Customs and Border Protection Commissioner Mark Morgan and former Acting Immigration and Customs Enforcement Director Tom Homan are Visiting Fellows with The Heritage Foundation and draw on their experience and expertise to analyze information. They also use their broad public engagement to inform the general public.
- 9. Defendant DHS is a federal agency of the United States within the meaning of 5 U.S.C. § 552(f)(1) whose mission statement is "[w]ith honor and integrity, we will safeguard the American people, our homeland, and our values." *Department of Homeland Security, About DHS*, https://www.dhs.gov/mission (last visited June 20, 2022).

JURISDICTION AND VENUE

- 10. This Court has jurisdiction pursuant to 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(B) because this action is brought in the District of Columbia and 28 U.S.C. § 1331 because the resolution of disputes under FOIA presents a federal question.
- 11. Venue is proper in this Court under 28 U.S.C. § 1391(b) because Defendant DHS's principal place of business is in the District of Columbia.

FACTUAL BACKGROUND

The Incident: September 19 & 20

- 12. On September 19, 2021, horse-mounted Border Patrol Agents encountered Haitian migrants attempting to unlawfully enter the United States around the Rio Grande River near Del Rio.
- and a video of the incident began to circulate. Media outlets, starting with *The El Paso Times*, began to run stories that the Border Patrol Agents whipped migrants to prevent them from entering the United States.⁴ These photos promptly "went viral." Jarrett Stepman, *Biden Administration Maligns Border Patrol*, The Daily Signal (Sept. 27, 2021). Politicians and television network commentators joined the fray, with Sen Jeff Merkley's tweet— "Use of whips on refugees? Disturbing and unacceptable. This must end immediately."—being illustrative of the direction of commentary. @SenJeffMerkley, Twitter (Sept. 20, 2022, 4:46 PM), https://twitter.com/SenJeffMerkley/status/1440054698531168259. Psaski weighed in, condemning the Border Patrol Agents' conduct:

⁴ See, e.g., Martha Pskowski, Haitian Migrants Face Tough Choices in Del Rio Amid Crackdown at Texas-Mexico Border, El Paso Times (Sept. 19, 2021) ("the agent swung his whip menacingly, charging his horse toward men in the river who were trying to return to the encampment under the international bridge in Del Rio after buying food and water'); The Readout with Joy Reid, (MSNBC television broadcast Sept. 20, 2021) ("Joy Reid: Should we be looking at the budget of Department of Homeland Security? Because I was not aware that whips which come from the slave era, slavery era, were part of the package that we issue to any sort of law enforcement or government-sanctioned personnel. Were you aware that was being issued to people, that people had that kind of equipment on them that they could use on humans? Rep. Ilhan Omar: I was not. And I am quite appalled. When it comes to our immigration policy, for so many years, cruelty has been very much embedded in it. There is obviously systematic racism at play here. We have seen many people come to our border."); Shawna Chen, New Photos Show Border Patrol Cracking Down on Haitian Migrants in Del Rio With Whips and Horses, Axios (Sept. 20, 2021); The Five, (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021) (collecting network video clips).

Photos and videos of the scene, as well as the mass deportations, have led to an intense backlash. The White House press secretary called the images horrific. "Is it the president's stance or the White House's stance that whoever these border agents are using what seems to be whips on migrants, that they would be fired, or at least never be able to do that again?" Jen Psaki, White House Press Secretary: "Of course they should never be able to do it again. I don't know what the circumstances would be. It's obviously horrific, the footage. I don't have any more information on it, so let me venture to do that, and we will see if there's more to convey.")

News Hour (PBS television broadcast Sept. 20, 2021).

- 14. House Speaker Nancy Pelosi joined in with a statement: "Reports of the mistreatment of Haitian migrants fleeing violence and devastation from natural disasters are deeply troubling, including the inappropriate use of what appear to be whips by Border Patrol officers on horseback to intimidate migrants." *House Speak Nancy Pelosi Statement on Reports of Mistreatment of Haitian Migrants at the Border* (Sept. 20, 2021).
- 15. DHS's initial response from Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro

 Mayorkas ("Secretary Mayorkas") and Chief Border Patrol Agent Raul Ortiz ("Chief Ortiz") was

 measured:

Q: Images have come out of border patrol agents whipping Haitian immigrants. So, my question to you, do you think that's a humane way to treat migrants?

Sec. Mayorkas: You are assuming facts that have not been determined. To ensure control of the horse long reins are used but we are going to investigate the facts to ensure respond accordingly.

Any mistreatment or abuse of a migrant is unacceptable. We are very troubled by what we have seen.

The Five (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021) (playing video clip); see also, Juan Lozano, et al., U.S. Official Defend Expulsion of Haitians from Texas Town, AP Online (Sept. 21, 2021; 03:25:41) ("Both officials said during an afternoon news conference they saw nothing apparently wrong based on the widely seen photos and video." (emphasis added)); Morgan Phillips & Katelyn Caralle, "Your Journey Will Not Succeed", Daily Mail Online (Sept. 20,

- 2021) (similar); Samuel Chamberlain, *DHS Chief Pushes Back on Claim Whips Used Against Haitian Migrants*, N.Y. Post (Sept. 20, 2021) (similar).
- 16. Critics of the Administration echoed this narrative. Texas Governor Greg Abbott opined that the whipping narrative was false for the very reason given by Secretary Mayorkas and Chief Ortiz: "[T]hese reports come from people who probably have never ridden a horse before and don't understand what reins are and the way that you use reins as you are maneuvering a horse." *The Ingraham Angle* (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 20, 2021).
- 17. That evening, "[a]mid heavy criticism", Secretary Mayorkas announced a full internal inquiry into the Incident. John Wagner, *Harris, Mayorkas Say They Were Horrified By Images of Horse-Mounted Border Patrol Agents Confronting Haitian Migrants*, Wash. Post (Sept. 21, 2021).⁵

September 21, 2021

The Administration

18. Senior Administration Officials continued to condemn the Border Patrol Agents amidst similarly critical viral coverage by many media outlets. Vice President Kamala Harris ("Vice President Harris") said the images were "horrible," and Psaki stated "[President Joseph R. Biden] believes that the footage and photos are horrific. They don't represent who we are as a country. And he was pleased to see the announcement of an investigation." Eileen Sullivan & Zolan Kanno-Youngs, *Images of Border Patrols Treatment of Haitian Migrants Prompt Outrage*, N.Y. Times (Oct. 19, 2021) (internal quotation marks omitted).

⁵ See, e.g., Miami Herald Editorial Board, If You Thought Kids in Cages Looked Bad, President Biden, Then Take a Look at This, Miami Herald (Sept. 20, 2021) (harshly criticizing the Administration).

- 19. Psaki also briefed that the White House "hope[d] that investigation happens quickly." *Press Gaggle by Press Secretary Jen Psaki En Route Washington, D.C.*, at 2 (Sept. 21, 2021).
- 20. Democratic Congressional leaders continued to join the fray. Senate Majority Leader Chuck Schumer tweeted: "The images of inhumane treatment of Haitian migrants by Border Patrol—including the use of whips—are unacceptable." @SenSchumer, Twitter (Sept. 21, 2021; 12:40 AM), https://twitter.com/SenSchumer/status/1440173960478429188. He also took to the Senate Floor to state in pertinent part: "Images of Haitian migrants being hit with whips and other forms of physical violence is completely unacceptable. This behavior must be addressed, and we must provide accountability. The images turn your stomach. It must be stopped, this kind of violence." 117 Cong. Rec. S6557, S6558 (Daily Ed. Sept. 21, 2021).6
- 21. Some media outlets began to extend their condemnation of the Border Patrol Agents to a general condemnation of the Administration. See, e.g., Biden Faces Heat for

⁶ See also, e.g., Statement of Rep. Robin Kelly on Reports of Mistreatment of Haitian Migrants at the Border (Sept. 21, 2021) ("I am outraged to see the photos and videos from our Southern border which appear to show border patrol agents using whips on migrants. This violence is unacceptable. Secretary Mayorkas should ensure that all migrants are being treated with humanity and respect and provide an update to Congress on this situation."); Statement of Texas Democrats on the Treatment of Migrants in Del Rio (Sept. 21, 2021) ("We have seen horrifying images of horse-mounted border enforcement agents using horse reins to whip migrants on the shores of the Rio Grande. This response to migrants is unacceptable."); Rep. Brenda Lawrence Statement on Mistreatment of Haitian Migrants at U.S. Southern Border (Sept. 21, 2021") ("We cannot be silent over the horrific treatment of Haitian migrants in Del Rio. Watching the videos reminded me of our history where Black people, enslaved Africans, were treated like animals. Now, Border Patrol agents are using the rein as a whip, horses to intimidate, and herding Black people like sheep. I've been to our southern border, and I've never seen anything like this. It's completely unacceptable. These inhumane actions need to stop immediately. An investigation can come afterward. For crying out loud, they are human beings.").

Handling of Migrant Crisis, Reuters (Sept. 21, 2022); Justin Baragona, "The View" Trashes Biden's Treatment of Haitian Migrants, The Daily Beast (Sept. 21, 2021).

- 22. Secretary Mayorkas appeared on CNN that morning to declare he was "horrified" by the images: "One cannot weaponize a horse to aggressively attack a child. That is unacceptable. That is not what our policies and our training require. Please understand, let me be quite clear that is not acceptable." Secretary Mayorkas also declared that he looked forward to the "swift[]" completion of the DHS investigation and that the "public needs and deserves to know" the investigation's results. John Wagner, *Harris, Mayorkas Say They Were Horrified By Images of Horse-Mounted Border Patrol Agents Confronting Haitian Migrants*, Wash. Post (Sept. 21, 2021) (internal quotation marks omitted); *New Day*, (CNN television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021). The Associated Press reported this position as a "shift" from Secretary Mayorkas's position on September 20. Alexandra Jaffe & Ben Fox, *In Shift, DHS Head Says Images from Border "Horrified" Him*, AP (Sept. 21, 2021; 19:08:46).
- 23. Lates in the day, Secretary Mayorkas testified before Congress in pertinent part that:

We commenced an investigation immediately, the Office of Professional Responsibility within the Department of Home Security's U.S. Customs and Border Protection, number one.

Number two, we alerted the inspector general of the incidents. . . . I was horrified to see the images, and we look forward to learning the facts that are adduced from the investigation.

Threats to the Homeland: Evaluating the Landscape 20 Years After 9/11: Hearing Before the S. Comm. on Homeland Sec., 117th Cong., CQ Transcript, at *114 (Sept. 21, 2021).

24. During a press gaggle, Psaki was asked whether Secretary Mayorkas had changed his position on the incident:

Q: First, with regard to what's happening at the border with the Haitian border crossers, we initially saw Mayorkas make one statement. And then, last night, that began to evolve. Now he's meeting with the Vice President. Can you explain the evolution of what's going on and what the administration hopes to learn?

Ms. Psaki: Sure. Well, when the Secretary made comments earlier in the day yesterday, he had not yet seen the photos. As you all remember, they all started to emerge right before I did the briefing yesterday, kind of later in the morning, and he spoke right around that same time. Once he had an opportunity to see the photos, see the video footage—as you saw him say in a statement last night and again this morning, he was horrified. He believes this does not represent who we are as a country and does not represent the positions of the Biden-Harris administration.

Press Gaggle by Press Secretary Jen Psaki En Route Washington, D.C., at 1 (Sept. 21, 2021).

25. CNN's analysis epitomized much of the press coverage as of that evening: [A]ll eyes are on the Biden administration as border patrol agents are aggressively threatening migrants, and their bosses, from President Biden and Vice President Harris, to Homeland Security Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, say that they are horrified to what they see." *The Lead* (CNN television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021).

Contradictory News Reports

26. In the face of the foregoing, some articles noted in passing the "whipping" narrative was inaccurate: "Contrary to some reports, the agents in the images were not carrying whips but were seen swinging their horses reins. They did not appear to strike anyone." John

⁷ See also, e.g., Today Show (NBC television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021) (condemning Border Patrol Agents for "whipping" migrants); All Things Considered, (NPR broadcast Sept. 21, 2021) (similar); Katelyn Caralle & Morgan Phillips, Biden Claims He Will Get the Border "Under Control", Daily Mail Online (Sept. 21, 2021) (similar); Early Start (CNN television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021) (similar); Eliza Relman, Texas Republican Congressman Says the Border Patrol Agents Filmed Whipping at Haitian Migrants are "Doing God's Work", Business Insider (Sept. 21, 2021) (similar).

Wagner, Harris, Mayorkas Say They Were Horrified By Images of Horse-Mounted Border Patrol Agents Confronting Haitian Migrants, Wash. Post (Sept. 21, 2021).

Order of Police also spoke out, condemning what they saw as a rush to judgement by the Administration and forcefully stated that there was no "whipping" of migrants, just the use of reins to control a horse. Kaelan Desse, *Border Patrol Union Leader Slams White House and Media for Claims of "Whipping" Migrants*, Wash. Exam'r (Sept. 21, 2021). That evening the President of the Border Patrol Counsel echoed Secretary Mayorkas' and Chief Ortiz's initial reactions:

The vast majority of border patrol agents are actually Hispanic. So no, they're not racist. If you look at all of those images, you have to look at all of the different angles. Not one of those Haitian migrants was hit with one of the rains [sic]. We use those rains [sic] to keep the people away from the horses, to those people. Those horses have stepped on people, they've kicked people before. They can injure people. You have to keep them away.

Ingraham Angle (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021) (statement of Brandon Judd, President of the Border Patrol Council ("Judd")).

28. Political opponents of the Administration also continued to weigh in. Some reporters on the ground in Texas reported that there was no whipping, merely normal use of split reins via detailed reports on CBP riding equipment and training.⁸

⁸ See, e.g., Special Report (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021) ("So, the narrative out there right now is that these horseback agents were whipping migrants, and that is just blatantly false. First off, these agents don't have whips. We have a couple of them behind us right now. Look, we'll show it to you. What was seen in the photos is they have what are called split reins. They are long, they are used to control the horse. You can see them holding right now. They've got a lot of slack to them. So, what—I've talked to a lot of these horseback agents, what—when I've been on the ground out here, they say they will sometimes spin them like a propeller when they want to surge the horse forward. It's kind of a signal to the horse that they want it to move forward. If you look at the video or the pictures of this incident down at the river, nobody was whipped. No migrants were whipped. It was just them using the horses as

29. A Democratic Congressman, Representative Henry Cuellar, stated that the images of the Incident seemed to show the use of reins to control a horse, but indicated that if there was an issue it should be investigated and further comment withheld. *Newsroom* (CNN television broadcast Sept. 21, 2021).

September 22, 2021

The Administration

30. Secretary Mayorkas testified before Congress again. He began his testimony by condemning the images of the Incident:

I do want to address the images that emanated from Del Rio, Texas over the last several days and correctly and necessarily were met with our Nation's horror. Because they do not reflect who we are as a country nor do they reflect who the United States Customs and Border Protection is.

Worldwide Threats to the Homeland 20 Years After 9/11: Hearing Before H. Comm. on Homeland Sec., 117th Cong. 7 (Sept. 22, 2021). He then proceeded to assure the Committee "that we are addressing this with tremendous speed and with tremendous force. I have ordered an investigation to be conducted of the events that are captured in those images." *Id.* Secretary Mayorkas disclosed that he had placed the Border Patrol Agents on administrative duties pending investigation. *Id.* As to the specific timing of the investigation, Secretary Mayorkas testified:

The facts will drive the actions that we take. We ourselves will pull no punches and we need to conduct this investigation thoroughly, but very quickly. It will be completed in days and not weeks. I wanted to assure this committee, and you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Ranking Member, of that fact."

kind of a physical tool to force those people back into the water. But the agents are very frustrated by the narrative out there. But DHS has launched an investigation now. So, we'll see what they come back with.").

- *Id.*⁹ Reports of Secretary Mayorkas' testimony emphasized his promise for a quick investigation with public results. *See, e.g.*, Kevin Johnson, *DHS to Speed Inquiry on Treatment of Haitian Migrants*, Abilene Rep.-News (Sept. 23, 2021).
- 31. The Border Patrol Agents continued to be condemned for "whipping" Haitian migrants in increasingly harsh terms by other members of the Administration.
- 32. Psaki declared the Border Patrol Agents were guilty of misconduct: "We've watched the photos of Haitians gathering under a bridge, many with families, and the horrific video of the CBP officers on horse—on horses using brutal and inappropriate measures against innocent people." *Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki*, at 5 (Sept 22, 2021); *see also id*. ("So, as it relates to those photos and that horrific video, we're not going to stand for that kind of inhumane treatment."). She also promised DHS's investigation into the incident "will be completed by next week—which the Secretary confirmed" and that the White House "want[s] this investigation to be completed rapidly." *Id*.
- 33. Vice President Harris' office released a read out of a call with Secretary Mayorkas (whom by that time the Administration had dispatched again to Del Rio):

[T]he Vice President raised her grave concerns about the mistreatment of Haitian migrants by border patrol agents on horses, and the need of all CBP agents to treat people with dignity, humanely and consistent with our laws and our values. Secretary Mayorkas shared the Vice President's concern and noted that he looks forward to updating her on the investigation by the Office of Professional Responsibility once it concludes.

Statement by Senior Advisor and Chief Spokesperson Symone Sanders of the Vice President's Call with Homeland Security Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas (Sept. 22, 2022).

13

⁹ See also id. at 39 ("The investigation is going to be all-encompassing. We are not going to cut a single corner or compromise any element of thoroughness. It will be a sweeping investigation.").

34. On the Hill, Representative Maxine Waters, Chairwomen of the powerful House Financial Services Committee declared that the Border Patrol Agents were guilty not only of "whipping" migrants, but also of trying to take the country back to the days of slavery:

I'm pissed, I'm unhappy, and I'm not just unhappy with the cowboys who were running down Haitians and using their reins to whip them, I'm unhappy with the administration. We are following the Trump policy; he is the one who does not follow the constitution, and would not allow those seeking refuge to be able to petition to get into the country. What the hell are we doing here? What we witnessed takes us back hundreds of years. What we witnessed was worse than what we witnessed in slavery. Cowboys, with their reins again, whipping black people, Haitians, into the water, where they're scrambling and falling down, when all they're trying to do is escape from violence in their country. . . . And so yes, we're here and we're organized, and we're saying to the president and everybody else: you gotta stop this madness. And I want to know in the first place who's paying these cowboys to do this work? They've got to be gotten rid of. They've got to be stopped. It cannot go on. And so I thank you all of you [journalists] for being here today: write the story. Tell the story about what is going on. And let people know that they're trying to take us back to slavery days and worse than that. And the children who are unfortunate to be in this situation must be allowed into the United States immediately: not tomorrow, not next week, not next month but immediately."

(C-SPAN television broadcast Sept. 22, 2021), Congresswoman Anyanna Pressley accused the Border Patrol Agents of "egregious and white supremacist behavior." Katelyn Caralle, "It's Worse than Slavery", Daily Mail (Sept. 22, 2021).

35. Much of the media continued to report this "whipping" narrative. 10

A Counter Narrative

36. Conservative network news outlets reacted with fury to what they saw as clearly erroneous reporting. In their view the video and photos were conclusive there was no whipping.

¹⁰ See, e.g., Emily Goodin & Nikki Schwab, The Washington Post Turns on Biden, The Daily Mail Online (Sept. 22, 2021); Matthew Loh, Texas Governor Greg Abbott Applauded Border Enforcement for a Mileslong "Steel Barrier" of Vehicles, The Business Insider (Sept 22, 2021); Ivana Saric, Texas Gov. Abbott Sends Fleet of Cars to Form "Steel Wall" Along Southern Border, Axios (Sept. 22, 2021).

See, e.g., Tucker Carlson Tonight (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 22, 2022); The Five (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 22, 2021).

37. That evening the President and Vice President of the Border Patrol Council again pushed backed on the Administration's statements. See, e.g., Rachel Sharp, Furious Mounted Texas Border Agents Deny They are Whipping Migrants and Accuse Biden Administration of Fueling Outrage to Deflect their Failings, Daily Mail Online (Sept. 22, 2021).

September 23, 2021

The Administration

- Psaki continued to pass judgement on the Border Patrol Agents' conduct while promising swift investigative results. *See Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki*, at 5 (Sept. 23, 2021) ("[W]e feel those images are horrible and horrific. There was an investigation the President certainly supports, overseen by the Department of Homeland Security, which he has conveyed will happen quickly."); *id.* at 11 ("I think Congresswoman Waters and others, as are we, have been horrified by the photos of the Border Patrol officers and that behavior."); *id.* at 16 ("What I noted earlier before is that we have taken very specific actions as it relates to the horrific photos that we've—that are not—we're not going to stand for in this administration"); *id.* at 23 ("Well, the Secretary of Homeland Security made clear he wants that investigation to be completed by next week. And part of that process will be determining what happens on a personnel level"). Psaki also disclosed that DHS had changed its policy and "would no longer be using horses in Del Rio." *Id.* at 5.
- 39. Congressional judgment of guilt continued. The Chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, Senator Robert Menendez, released a statement:

The inhumane treatment of Haitian migrants at the border is abhorrent and in clear contradiction to the values we strive for as a nation. The cruel images of agents rounding

up black migrants on horseback using reins as whips are appalling and serve as a painful reminder of an ugly about very much pervasive legacy in this country of using fear to justify oppression, discrimination, and outright violence against people of color.

Statement of Senator Robert Menendez on Treatment of Haitian Migrants at Southern Border (Sept. 23, 2021); see also, e.g., Meet the Press (MSNBC television broadcast Sept. 23, 2021) (statement of Rep. Barbara Lee) ("I'm horrified, I know, everyone is horrified, and that just as an African American woman to see these reins being used as whips, to see these Border Patrol Officers on horseback doing things to people that is dehumanizing, that shows us that they're being treated like animals, and that is just so offensive and disgusting to have taxpayers pay for this taking place. So let me tell you, we were very clear about what we think should happen, we were very clear about how horrific this is, and again, the administration understands this, and they also are very, you know, shattered by what they saw at the border."); @This Hour, (CNN television broadcast Sept. 23, 2021) (statement of Rep. Joyce Beatty) ("You know, seeing cowboys on horses with reins whipping people, children, people—black individuals like us. So, we spoke directly to that, wanting that to be halted immediately, wanted those individuals to be terminated, wanted to see new legislation.). These opinions were widely covered in the press. See, e.g., Inside Politics (CNN television broadcast Sept. 23, 2021); New Day (CNN television broadcast Sept. 23, 2021); Hala Gorani Tonight (CNN television broadcast Sept. 23, 2021).

40. Many of the same Members who stated the Border Patrol Agents were guilty also insisted on a swift investigation:

We've asked for a full report. I also talked to the U.S. secretary of Homeland Security and told him we don't want a long, drawn-out investigation. I'm expecting by the end of this week or Monday when I return to Washington for a full briefing, for the answers from the report, and in the interim, we think those individuals on the horses should be terminated.

@This Hour (CNN television broadcast Sept. 23, 2021) (statement of Rep. Joyce Beaty).

- 41. The Attorneys General from 16 states transmitted a letter to President Biden questioning the Administration's approach to the Haitian migrant crises at Del Rio which included the passage: "Like many Americans, we were grateful to learn that your administration will investigate the tactics of U.S. immigration officials on horseback who were recently filmed and photographed charging at—and apparently attempting to whip—Haitian migrants as they sought to bring food to their families massed under a bridge in Del Rio, Texas." *Letter from the Attorneys General of Illinois, the District of Columbia, Nevada, New York, the U.S. Virgin Islands, California, Connecticut, Iowa, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, New Mexico, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, Virginia, and Washington to the Hon. Joseph R. Biden, President of the United States, at 1 (Sept. 23, 2021).*
- 42. Finally, press outlets continued to report the "whipping narrative." *See, e.g.*, Erin Doherty, *Special Envoy for Haiti Says He's Resigning over Deportation of Migrants and Asylum-Seekers*, Axios (Sept. 23, 2021); Erin Doherty, *DHS Temporarily Suspends Use of Horse Patrol in Del Rio*, Axios (Sept. 23, 2021).

Paul Ratje Comes Forward

43. While this was occurring, Paul Ratje, the photographer who took the viral photos, spoke to local news station KTSM and said: "Some of the Haitian men started running, trying to go around the horses, and that's kind of when the whole thing happened." "I didn't ever see them whip anybody with the thing" he stated as regards the split reins. "He was swinging it. But I didn't actually see him actually take—whip someone with it. That's something that can be misconstrued when you're looking at the picture." Natassia Paloma, *Photographer Behind Controversial Photos Speaks Exclusively to KTSM*, KTSM (Sept. 23,

2021); Carlie Patteson, *Border Patrol Pics Were "Misconstrued" as Whipping Photographer Says*, N.Y. Post (Sept. 24, 2021).

44. Judd continued to push back aggressively against the Administration narrative:

I've been patrolling the borders since Clinton was the President and I can tell you personally that the policies that have been in place were by far the best under President Trump, and President Biden completely and totally dismantled all of those policies. And when you look at our border patrol agents, when they are sent down there to do that job, and, by the way, Mayorkas was down on the border and he saw the horses, he knew the horses were out there and now he's making—doing a 180. But when our agents are out there trying to patrol the border, do their job to the best of their ability, then they're vilified by the president. You know, we feel like why even go out there and do it, why put on that uniform, why care about the American public? That's why we do it. We put on that uniform because we care about the American public, we want to go out there and we want to protect them, and Joe Biden is trying to break that down.")

Hannity (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 24, 2022) (statement of Brandon Judd) ("

45. Congressman Cuellar again pushed back on his party's narratives noting that whips simply were not used and that it is not appropriate to condemn anyone while an investigation is pending.¹¹

September 24, 2002

The President of the United States: The Border Patrol Agents are Guilty and "Will Pay"

46. That morning the President held a press conference:

Q: You said on the campaign trail that you were going to restore the moral standing of the U.S., that you were going to immediately end Trump's assault on the dignity of the

¹¹ Newsroom (CNN television broadcast Sept. 23, 2022) ("Well, you know, again, as you know, there is an investigation as to some of the actions that some of the border patrol folks have taken. I certainly have to say this, that I know a lot of border patrol agents, I see them in my church, the kids go to school, they're good folks. But they'll investigate this. We cannot paint everybody the same brush. They were not using whips, they were certainly not using lassos. The horse brigades have been there for a long time. We don't know what the context was, were they running, were they told not to run? And we don't know what the context is until we find out. And I don't want to condemn anybody without knowing what the facts are or what the investigation is going to lead in. We certainly want to treat everybody with respect, certainly want to treat everybody with respect.").

immigrant communities. Given what we saw at the border this week, have you failed in that promise? And this is happening under your watch. Do you take responsibility for the chaos that's unfolding?

The President: Of course I take responsibility. I'm President. But it was horrible what—to see, as you saw—to see people treated like they did: horses nearly running them over and people being strapped. It's outrageous. I promise you, those people will pay. They will be—an investigation is underway now, and there will be consequences. There will be consequences. It's an embarrassment. But beyond an embarrassment, it's dangerous; it's wrong. It sends the wrong message around the world. It sends the wrong message at home. It's simply not who we are. Thank you.

Remarks by President Biden on the COVID-19 Response and the Vaccination Program, at 4–5 (Sept. 24, 2021). The President did not explain how he had determined guilt and would impose consequences while DHS's investigation was still pending.

- 47. Later that afternoon, Vice President Harris was interviewed about the Incident:
- **Q:** Madam Vice President, we've discussing those disturbing images of US border patrol agents on horseback inhumanely corralling Haitians at the Texas border. And you've been tasked with immigration. How do you explain this?

The Vice President: Well, first of all, I've been very clear about the images that you and I both saw of those law enforcement officials on horses. I was outraged by it. It was horrible and deeply troubling. There's been now an investigation that has been conducted, which I fully support, and there needs to be consequences and accountability. Human beings should not be treated that way. And as we all know, it also evoked images of some of the worst moments of our history, where that kind of behavior has been used against the indigenous people of our country, has been used against African-Americans during times of slavery. So I'm glad to know that that Allie Mayorkas, who is the Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security is taking it very seriously.

The View (ABC television broadcast Sept. 24, 2021).

- 48. Shortly thereafter, Secretary Mayorkas spoke at the daily White House Press Briefing. He made three major points relevant here.
 - 49. *First*, the Secretary unequivocally condemned the images:

[H]orrifying images that do not reflect who we are, who we aspire to be, or the integrity and values of our truly heroic personnel in the Department of Homeland Security. The investigation into what occurred has not yet concluded. We know that those images

painfully conjured up the worst elements of our nation's ongoing battle against systemic racism.

White House Press Briefing By Press Secretary Jen Psaki and Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas, at 2, (Sept. 24, 2021); accord, id. at 5 ("First of all, the images, as I expressed earlier—the images horrified us in terms of what they suggest and what they conjure up, in terms of not only our nation's history, but, unfortunately, the fact that that page of history has not been turned entirely."). 12

50. Second, Secretary Mayorkas stated he would not prejudge the investigation:

But I will not prejudge the facts. I do not, in any way, want to impair the integrity of the investigative process. We have investigators who are looking at it independently. They will draw their conclusions according to their standard operating procedures, and then the results of that investigation will be dete—will be determined by the facts that are adduced.

Id. at 5.

- 51. Third, Secretary Mayorkas reiterated both his repeated promise of a quick investigation and his commitment to make the results of the investigation public: "The highest levels of the CBP Office of Professional Responsibility are leading the investigation, which will conclude quickly. The results of the investigation I will make public." *Id.* at 2.
- 52. The White House Press Corps then asked Secretary Mayorkas several questions pertinent here.

Sec. Mayorkas: Sir, that is something—that is something that horrified us all. And, you know, this morning, I was on radio, and the interviewer said that it was—it troubled, very profoundly, the Black and the African American community. And I said one thing—, and this should be clear: Those are not the only communities that it horrified. Those are not the only communities that it concerned. Of course, that concern might be most acute, given the history in this country and in other parts of the world. But all of America is horrified to see what those images suggest.").

53. *First*:

Q: Thank you, Mr. Secretary. I know you said you'd be looking into this, but the President was really clear today. He said those Border Patrol agents on horseback seen in those images "will pay." He said, "It's dangerous." He says, "It's wrong." And he said, "There will be consequences." So do you disagree with that?

Sec. Mayorkas: Oh—I know the President was echoing the sentiments of the American public in response to the images and what those images suggest, but I want to speak to the fact that this investigation will be based on the facts that the investigators learn, and the results of the investigation will be driven by those facts and nothing less and nothing more.

Q: But the President said that they would pay, so you guys are not on the same page on that?

Sec. Mayorkas: I think the President was speaking in terms of the horror that he observed from seeing the images and what they suggest.

Sec. Mayorkas: That investigation will have integrity, I can assure you of that.

Id. at 9–10.

54. Second:

Q: Thank you very much. Just to go back, please, to the images of these mounted Border Patrol officers: You said on Saturday—or rather, on the 20th, "To ensure control of the horse, long reins are used." The person who took these photos of the Border Patrol agents says, "I've never seen them whip anyone." So, why is the President out there today talking about people being "strapped"?

Sec. Mayorkas: So let me—let me correct the statements in your question, if I may. It was—

Q: They're direct quotes.

Sec. Mayorkas: No, no—if I may. It was on Friday when I was—actually, it was on Monday, I believe, when I was in Del Rio on the ground and I made the statements without having seen the images. I saw the images on the flight back, and I made the statement that I did with respect to what those images suggested. There—the horses have long reins, and the image in the photograph that we all saw, and that horrified the nation, raised serious questions about what it—let me finish—about what occurred and of—as I stated quite clearly, it conjured up images of what has occurred in the past. Let me—let me finish. There's also a question of how one uses the horse and how one interacts with individuals with the horse. And so I'm going to let the investigation run its course. I'm not going to interfere with that investigation. The facts will be determined by the investigators, and then the results will be driven by the facts that are determined.

Q: And just to follow up, please—before the facts are in, is it helpful to your investigation for the President of the United States to use inflammatory language, like people being "strapped"?

Sec. Mayorkas: Let me just be very clear and repeat what I've said: I am not concerned with respect to the integrity of the investigation. We know how to conduct an investigation with integrity. I served as—12 years as a federal prosecutor. There were a great deal of comments in many of the cases that I handled in the public sphere, and I know how to maintain the integrity of an investigation, and this investigation will have integrity.

Id. at 11–12.

55. Later during the press conference, Psaki was pushed to reconcile what press saw as contradictions between the President's statements that morning and Secretary Mayorkas' statements earlier in the press conference.

56. *First*:

Q: The DHS Secretary several times said he didn't want to impair the integrity of the investigation to the Border Patrol agents. He said, "I will not prejudge the facts." Did the President prejudge the facts when he said, "I promise you those people will pay"?

Ms. Psaki: I think what you heard from the President is a very human and visceral response to those images, which I think reflects how a lot of people in the country felt when they saw them. There is an investigation the Department of Homeland Security is overseeing. That will determine what the personnel decisions may be, any other policy decisions, and that needs to see itself through. But I think the President wanted to make clear to people who watched those photos, who had understandably emotional responses, that that's not acceptable to him, even while the investigation is being so—is being—is happening and moving forward. That will determine what the consequences will look like.

Id. at 26.

57. Second:

Q: Is it your view or the White House's position that what the President said this morning is not legally operative, with respect to consequences, and these people "paying" was simply his personal view and not representative of actions that the government will take?

Ms. Psaki: The President was not prejudging the outcome of an investigation either; the President was responding from his heart and responding to seeing horrific photos that we have seen over the last several days.

Q: But he is the head of the executive branch; the Constitution vests him with the authority in Article Two. You're saying that what he said will not necessarily be the outcome?

Ms. Psaki: Again, there's an investigation that's ongoing. I don't know that anyone saw those photos and didn't have a similar reaction to the President's, and that was what it was a reflection of.

Id. at 29–30.

58. Critical press coverage of the Border Patrol Agents continued. For example, *The New York Times* extensively covered the President's remarks and reported "images of agents on horseback chasing, and in some cases using the reins of their horses to strike at running migrants." Michael D. Shear, *Biden Says Border Patrol Agents Who Mistreated Haitians Migrants "Will Pay"*, N.Y. Times (Sept. 24, 2022). 13

¹³ See also, e.g., All Things Considered (NPR broadcast Sept. 24, 2022) ("Leila Fadel: The images of asylum-seekers being whipped by U.S. Border Patrol officers on horseback have really become a symbol of this crisis and, for many, evoked images of slavery. That and then the forced return of people to Haiti is being called unacceptable, inhumane. For you, what was it like to see those images? Edwidge Danticat: Well, those images were harrowing. They were devastating and frightening, just trying to imagine yourself on the other end of that reign or whip or whatever it was, looking up at the horse and already being in the water. And of course, there's that whole correlation with enslavement and the whips and lashes. But for me, as a Haitian, it also had parallels to images that I have seen of the U.S. occupation of Haiti, of what they used to call, you know, the corvee, with the white Marines who were part of the U.S. occupation on horseback. So there were also, in addition to the historical echoes of this country, historical echoes of our country, of the U.S. occupation between 1915 and 1934.").

The Other Side

59. Later that day, Judd, on behalf of the Border Patrol Council, attacked the President's statement both for what Judd viewed as its factual falsity and for its pre-judgement of the Border Patrol Agents:

"Now that the President of the United States has already said they did wrong, how is an investigator supposed to do a true and honest investigation?" he told Fox News. "Because if that investigator finds they did nothing wrong—and they didn't do anything wrong—but if that investigator finds they didn't do anything wrong, how is that investigator's job going to go?"

Judd said Biden's comments were "completely and totally outrageous" and accused Biden of "playing politics with Border Patrol agents' lives."

Judd again backed the agents at the center of the investigation and noted that they were doing the job they were tasked with doing by the same president who was now throwing them under the bus.

"Nobody was struck by a rein, not one person was struck by a rein, not one person was run over by those horses. They used the tactics they were trained to use, to do the job [Biden] sent them out to do—these are executive branch employees," he said. "He sent them out there to do the job, and now he's criticizing them because his base wants them to."

Adam Shaw, et al., Border Patrol Stunned as Biden Goes to War With His Own Agents Over False "Whipping" Allegations, FOX News (Sept. 24, 2022) (alteration in original). 14

60. FOX News reported:

President Biden, the Vice President, outraged today about the picture that we saw of the Border Patrol agents on horseback and the migrants from Haiti. The photographer who took the picture that was in question gave as you quote. "Some of the Haitian men started running, trying to go around the horses." He, again, took the picture. "I have never seen them whip anyone. He was swinging it, but it can be misconstrued when you're looking at the picture." Meantime, Border Patrol agents talking to our people on the ground there in Del Rio, Texas, said would you go to work and do your best knowing that if you do your boss is going to make you pay? I'm dumbfounded and don't know what to say. They said they were stunned and disappointed by the President's remarks today.

¹⁴ See also, e.g., The Story (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 24, 2021) (statement of Former Acting Director of Immigration and Customs Enforcement Tom Homan) (making similar points).

Special Report (FOX News television broadcast Sept 24, 2022) (statement of Bret Baier).

- 61. Senator Lindsey Graham was more direct with his criticism of the Administration tweeting: "When President Biden says that Border Patrol agents will pay for doing their job, it is an affront to all those in uniform at the border and is the ultimate blame-shifting." @LindseyGrahamSC, Twitter (Sept. 24, 2021, 1:03 P.M.), https://twitter.com/LindseyGrahamSC/status/1441448204105666564.
- 62. Former Secretary of State Mike Pompeo¹⁵, former Republican Member of Congress Trey Gowdy¹⁶, and former Democratic Member of Congress Harold Ford Jr.¹⁷ all took to FOX News to criticize the Administration for prejudging the case.

¹⁵ The Story (FOX News television broadcast Sept 24, 2022) ("So, the President uses inflammatory language like whipping I, you know, there's still a lot of questions about precisely what was happening. We should determine what happened, but these, these men and women who are doing this work done, they're in very difficult conditions, they were doing their jobs, we should make sure that every benefit of the doubt given to them not suggest that we're just going to go punish them willy-nilly because of a still photograph that we've seen, and because the progressive part of the Democratic Party is up in arms in asserting racism. There's nothing to indicate that this was motely like that, and to talk about this in the same context of slavery. Just it', it's, it's the worst of what the Democrat Progressive Party has become.").

¹⁶ Special Report (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 24, 2022) ("Bret, I don't know what happened, and I'm in that real small category of people that likes to withhold judgment when I don't know what happened. I can tell you this—[President Biden] . . . is a lot tougher on cops, Afghani aid workers, and the French than he was on crime last summer. And a lot tougher than he has been on the Chinese. So how about give cops the benefit of the doubt and wait until the investigation is over. That just seems like a reasonable thing to do, doesn't it?").

¹⁷ Special Report (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 24, 2022) ("Look, I think for a lot of Americans we didn't know there were horses used at the border. So I think a lot of people are learning about this. I think Trey is right. We have to withhold judgment until we know everything. And context, I think, is important here. I think there is frustration on the part of the administration, continued frustration by not being able to—not being able to articulate and execute on an immigration policy that wins broad support. And I think until they find that we will continue to have episodes like this. But let's get the facts before we mete out too much judgment here. I will say, as an African American, it did hurt me to see those images, but context answers a lot of things as well.").

63. Of note in the on-going press coverage, *The New York Times* "corrected" its story issued earlier in the day (*see, supra* ¶58) writing, "[a]n earlier version of this article overstated what is known about the behavior of some Border Patrol agents on horseback. While the agents waived their reins while pushing migrants back into the Rio Grande, The Times has not seen conclusive evidence that migrants were struck with the reins." Katie Roger & Michael D. Shear, *Biden Condemns Border Patrol Treatment of Haitian Migrants as Expulsions Continue*, N.Y. Times (Sept. 24, 2021).

The Balance of September

64. On September 25, 2021, news outlets continued to address the Incident from both negative and positive perspectives. From a different perspective, noted Law Professor and Constitutional commentator Jonathan Turley opined that President Biden had committed a major error:

It was wrong for Biden to say what he did in promising punishment for agents before any investigation is complete. It sends a message to investigators about the expected conclusions of their work. It also suggests that a finding of no whipping or wrongdoing would contradict the President and would not be supported by the White House. That could present serious career issues for investigators. It is unfair to the agents. It is unfair to the investigators and it undermines the integrity of the investigation.

Jonathan Turley, "Those People Will Pay": Did Biden Just Prejudice the Border Investigation?, JonathanTurley.org (Sept. 25, 2021), https://jonathanturley.org/2021/09/25/those-people-will-pay-did-biden-just-prejudice-the-border-investigation/. The next day, former Democratic Presidential Candidate and former Congresswomen Tulsi Gabbard condemned President Biden's remarks. Watters World (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 26, 2021) ("You know, he is somebody who has been very outspoken as being against autocrats, autocracies, dictators, but what he essentially did was act as judge, jury, and executioner for these Customs and Border Patrol agents on horseback.").

- On September 26, *Axios* deleted a previous tweet and modified a recently published article which accused the Border Patrol Agents of "whipping" migrants. *Axios* explained: "We deleted a previous tweet that referred to Border Patrol agents as whipping at Haitian migrants. The story has been updated to include comments from some journalists on the border who did not see whipping occur." @axios, Twitter (Sept. 26, 2021, 5:12 PM), https://twitter.com/axios/status/1442235753744850950.
- 66. The same day, the original *El Paso Times* article that helped kick off the viral coverage was amended to read: "Clarification: Our reporting team witnessed at least one agent on horseback swing his reins like a whip. We have updated the story to clarify that fact since it was not an actual whip." Martha Pskowski, *Haitian Migrants Face Tough Choices in Del Rio Amid Crackdown at Texas-Mexico Border*, El Paso Times (Sept. 21, 2021). This "clarification" received considerable press coverage. *See, e.g., Texas Newspaper Updates Viral Border Incident: "It was Not an Actual Whip"*, Wash. Times (Sept. 26, 2021).
- 67. That same day, without commenting on a specific press account, *The Washington Post* wrote "[t]here has been no evidence that agents st[r]uck any of the migrants or used 'whips' as some claimed." Felicia Sonmez & Nick Miroff, *Haitian Migrants are Cleared from the Texas Border*, Wash. Post (Sept. 26, 2021). FOX News also summarized what it viewed as issues with some of the reporting on the Incident as follows:

This was the lie that horse riding border patrol agents were whipping the migrants that included mentions why among others *Reuters*, *Politico* and a CNN international correspondent. *The El Paso Times* reported that one agent menacingly swung his reigns [sic] like a whip, charging his horse toward the men in the river, later running a clarification that it was not a whip. These were reigns [sic] used to control the horses. Al Jazeera English reported on the images with this headline. U.S. border patrol uses whips on Haitian migrants. The interpretation later contradicted by its reporter, John Holman, not to mention the photographer who shot the pictures.

Media Buzz (FOX News television broadcast Sept. 26, 2021).

- 68. The next day, September 27, Psaki was asked to comment on *The El Paso Times*' clarification:
 - Q: ... I'm wondering, you know, the El Paso Times has walked back their claim that border agents were using whips to deter Haitian migrants. This is kind of a controversy; some people are weighing what is a whip versus what is a rein. And the El Paso Times put out a clarification saying, "It was not an actual whip." Does that change anything for the administration, in light of the statements that were made last week?
 - **Ms. Psaki:** I don't think anyone could look at those photos and think that was appropriate action or behavior or something that should be accepted within our administration. There's an investigation. That's ongoing. We'll let that play out. But our reaction to the photos has not changed.

White House Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki, at 26 (Sept. 27, 2021).

69. That same day, FOX News reported that "senior administration officials told Fox News that the investigation should produce little more than a suspension of a few days with pay for the agents—and should be a 'non-issue." William La Jeunesse & Adam Shaw, *Border Patrol Agents Who Biden Said Would "Pay" Could Get Minimal Punishment, Officials Say*, FOX News (Sept. 27, 2021). An official said of the Border Patrol Agents, "[t]hey did their job." *Id.* (internal quotation marks omitted)

Remainder of 2021

70. As September turned to October without any news of the DHS investigation being made public, Professor Turley further analyzed President Biden's statements. Jonathan Turley, *Biden's Red Queen Justice: How He Destroyed Both the Investigation and the Reputations of Border Agents*, The Hill (Oct. 2, 2021). He again roundly condemned what he saw as President Biden improperly pre-judging the investigation. Then he opined that the actual statements made about the Border Patrol Agents' conduct by President Biden and others in his Administration may be libelous unless Presidential privilege applied. *Id.*

- 71. On October 22, Press Secretary Psaki was again questioned on the status of the investigation:
 - **Q:** Thanks. The DHS Secretary said—I think it's just about a month ago now—that the investigation into the horseback Border Patrol agents would be completed in days, not weeks. Has the White House received any update on this investigation? Was there any conclusion on whether the Border Patrol agents were whipping migrants?
 - **Ms. Psaki:** It's really under the Homeland Security Department. I can check with them and see what the status is. I know what he said at the time, and I will see if there's any particular update on that.
 - **Q:** So is the White House in active communication with the DHS on this? Like, do we know why this has been stalled?
 - **Ms. Psaki:** Yes, but they're overseeing the investigation, so we'll—I would point to them on any update on the status.

White House Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki, at 29 (Oct. 22, 2021).

- Office of Professional Responsibility ("OPR") "refers all allegations of serious misconduct against law enforcement officers to the DHS Office of Inspector General (OIG)." *DHS Update Regarding the Investigation of Horse Patrol Activity in Del Rio, Texas on September 19, 2021*, at 1 (Nov. 16, 2021). OPR did so in the case of the Border Patrol Agents. *Id.* On November 16, DHS revealed that '[t]he OIG declined to investigate." *Id.*
- 73. News outlets speculated that the OIG declination was an "indication that the inspector general did not consider the incident to be serious." Anna Giaritelli, *DHS Inspector General Declined to Investigate Horse-Mounted Border Patrol "Whipping" Accusation*, Wash. Exam'r (Nov. 16, 2021). An individual "familiar with the matter" told *USA Today* "an inquiry would have been launched if the conduct involved allegations of possible criminal activity." Kevin Johnson & Rebecca Morin, *DHS Inspector General Declines Review of Horse-Mounted Agents in Haitian Migrant Confrontation*, USA Today (Nov. 16, 2021). According to that

source, "[n]o such allegations were included when the case was referred to the inspector general for consideration." *Id.* FOX News reporter Bill Melugin adverted while reporting on the DHS OIG declination: "Keep in mind back when this happened in September, DHS Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas told the public, this investigation would be completed in days, not weeks. Those were his exact words. That was two months ago, and it's still not done yet." *Special Report* (FOX News television broadcast Nov. 16, 2021).

Questions in the New Year

74. As the New Year opened, questions began to be asked about why the investigation into the Border Patrol Agents had not been completed and publicly released. On January 27, 2022, multiple Department of Homeland Security officials told *The Washington* Examiner that the promised report "may never be released" and that the investigation "should have been concluded by now regardless of the outcome." Anna Giaritelli, Report on Border Agents "Whipping" Haitian Migrants May Never Appear, Wash. Exam'r (Jan. 27, 2022) (internal quotation marks omitted). One DHS official stated, "I doubt that the current administration will release this report on the horse patrol incident because it makes the administration look terrible," and elaborated "[t]hey essentially convicted the mounted agents based upon a lie, which the investigation after 120 days would surely have revealed." *Id.* (internal quotation marks omitted). That DHS Official went on to state, that his "experience would be that this would have been done within a period of weeks." *Id.* (internal quotation marks omitted). To that official's knowledge no Border Patrol Agent had been disciplined from the Incident. Id.; see also, The Five (FOX News television broadcast Jan. 27, 2022) (statement of Dana Perino) ("Looks like they will never release a report about the migrant [sic] who were

whipped by the horse patrol and border patrol. And again—so, again, a lack of transparency, a lack of a willingness to say we were wrong.").

75. On January 31, 2022, 7 House Members sent Secretary Mayorkas a letter condemning the Administration for having in their view "smeared" the Border Patrol Agents.

Letter from Hon. Chip Roy et al. to the Hon. Alejandro Mayorkas, at 1 (Jan 31, 2022). Based on that condemnation and the January 27 Washington Examiner report, the letter requested that DHS disclose the "findings of the 'investigative work' done by CBP's OPR on the September 19th 2021 incident in Del Rio, Texas." Id. Plaintiffs are unaware of a substantive response by DHS to this letter. This letter was covered by the press. See, e.g., The Story (Fox News television broadcast Feb. 1, 2022).

Press Reports—The Border Patrol Agents Were Cleared of Any Criminal Wrongdoing

- On March 29, 2022, *The New York Post* reported that "[t]he Border Patrol agents accused of "whipping" Haitian migrants last September have been cleared of criminal wrongdoing—but remain under an administrative investigation that could cost them their jobs six months after the initial probe began." Callie Paterson & MaryAnn Martinez, *Border Patrol Agents Accused of "Whipping" Migrants in Legal Clear, Could Still Lose Jobs*, N.Y. Post (Mar. 29, 2022). It also quoted Judd as saying "[t]he [Department of Homeland Security's] Office of the Inspector General, they had first crack at it[.]... They determined there was no criminal activity that was done so they closed out their investigation." *Id.* (first alteration in original).
- 77. FOX News reported on April 13, 2022, that it had "learned that officials have cleared the horse man of border patrol agents of wrongdoing after they were accused of whipping migrants in September and placing them on probation." *Special Report* (FOX News television broadcast Apr. 13, 2022). Martha MacCallum reported similar information several

days later. *The Story* (FOX News television broadcast Apr. 19, 2022) ("And on my way out here, I just want to mention that the Border Patrol agents who were accused of whipping migrants coming across the border, that process has finished, they were not charged with any wrongdoing.").

Senators' Inquires

- 78. On April 6, 2022, 7 Senators wrote to Secretary Mayorkas to "request that [he]... disclose the investigative findings of the investigation by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility (OPR) regarding horse patrol activity in Del Rio, TX in September." *Letter from Hon. Bill Hagerty et al. to Hon. Alejandro Mayorkas*, at 1 (Apr. 6, 2022). Their letter recounted reporting questioning the Administration's position on the Incident, President Biden's pre-judgment of the investigation, and asked why an investigation that was promised to be swift with results made public had not been released "more than six months" since the Incident. *Id.* at 1–2. The Letter requested disclosure of any investigative findings, including any reports related thereto, by April 13, 2022.
 - 79. Plaintiffs are not aware of a substantive response to this letter by DHS.

Psaki: "There Was an Investigation"

- 80. At the April 5, 2022, White House Press Briefing Psaki was pressed as to why the Broder Patrol Agents were not yet punished. Her response referred to DHS's investigation in the past tense:
 - Q: Patrol agents that were seen whipping Haitian migrants were not charged and held accountable for actions. Even the President early on talked about how it was outrageous. How does he—what's his reaction to that response? And to those who saw this horr—horrific video go viral, and then, at the end of the day, nothing happens; there's no accountability.
 - **Ms. Psaki:** Well, there *was* an investigation by the Department of Homeland Security, so I'd have you—point you to them for any further comment on it.

Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki, at 26 (Apr. 5, 2022) (emphasis added).

- 81. Two weeks later, Press Secretary Psaki again referred to DHS's investigation of the Incident in the past tense:
 - **Q:** We've been told that the mounted Border Patrol officers the President accused of whipping migrants have been notified they will not face criminal charges. So, when is the President going to apologize to them?
 - **Ms. Psaki:** There is a process and an investigation that's gone to the Department of Homeland Security. I don't have any update on that.
 - **Q:** The President said that they were whipping people, which would be a criminal offense. And they've been told they're not going to be criminally charged. So will the President—
 - **Ms. Psaki:** And there *was* an investigation into that. And I'll let the Department of Homeland Security announce any conclusion of that investigation.
 - **Q:** You accused these officers of brutal and inappropriate measures. Now that they've been told they will not be criminally charged, will you apologize to them?
 - **Ms. Psaki:** And, Peter, there *was* an investigation into their behavior, so that investigation is playing out. Whenever there—it's going to be announced, the Department of Homeland Security will announce that. And then I'm sure we'll have a comment on it after that.

Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki, at 13–14 (Apr. 18, 2022) (emphases added).

The New York Post: The Investigative Report is Done

82. On April 14 *The New York Post* reported that "The Biden administration has compiled a 500-page report on the investigation into Border Patrol agents accused of 'whipping' Haitian migrants last year and could release it any day now." MaryAnn Martinez, *Border Patrol Agent "Whip" Probe Done, Produced 500-page Report: Union*, N.Y. Post (Apr. 14, 2022). This report was sourced to Judd, who was quoted as saying: "No one knows what's in the report," "I don't know what's in it. As of yesterday afternoon, the chief of the Border Patrol didn't know what's in it." *Id.* (internal quotation marks omitted).

Reports the Border Patrol Agents Will be Disciplined

83. On June 14, 2022, FOX News reporter Bill Melugin tweeted the following thread:

BREAKING: Per federal source, DHS is preparing to discipline multiple horseback Border Patrol agents who were accused of "whipping" Haitian migrants in Del Rio last summer. I'm told DHS will imminently allege "administrative violations", agents will be able to respond @FoxNews

Per federal source, this announcement is expected to come down any day now. It's unclear what "administrative violations" the BP agents will be accused of, but they are not being accused of any criminal conduct. The horseback unit involved is based out of Carrizo Springs, TX.

It has been nearly 9 months since this incident took place. The agents have been taken off their normal duties and have not been allowed to have contact w/ migrants since. President Biden assured the public at the time that "there will be consequences" for the agents involved.

@BillFOXLA, Twitter (June 14, 2022, 7:04 PM),

https://twitter.com/BillFOXLA/status/1536846948061401094; see also, Anna Giaritelli, Border Patrol Agents to be Disciplined for Horseback "Whipping" Incident, Wash. Exam'r (June 14, 2022) ("senior agency official" confirming earlier FOX News report).

84. Judd harshly condemned these reports, stating:

Because of what the president said, these investigators had no choice but to find some sort of wrongdoing. And we know that they did nothing wrong. We know that it was a powder keg. We know that they were sent there to do a specific job, and they did that job. And now they are coming back to be vilified.

Special Report (FOX News television broadcast June 15, 2022).

85. House Republican Leader Kevin McCarthy was even more blunt: "Border patrol agents deserve a president who will support them, not smear them—which is exactly what President Biden did when he promised, without knowing the facts, that agents would 'pay' for the false allegations of 'whipping' migrants." Katelyn Caralle & Harriet Alexander, EXCLUSIVE: "Border Patrol Deserves a President Who Will Support Them Not Smear Them",

Daily Online (June 15, 2022) (internal quotation marks omitted). Leader McCarthy continued, "[i]f reports are accurate," "the Biden administration is now clearly targeting those same border patrol agents to impose the penalty Biden demanded." *Id* (internal quotation marks omitted). Leader McCarthy also noted, "[w]e look forward to reviewing this report we were told would be completed nine months ago." *Id*. (internal quotation marks omitted).

86. On June 16, 2022, 26 Members of Congress sent Secretary Mayorkas a letter on this reporting: "Reports that Border Patrol agents in Del *Rio*, Texas, who were falsely charged by the media, the President, and open-borders advocates will be disciplined are extremely troubling because they did nothing wrong." *Letter from the Hon. Andy Biggs et al. to the Hon. Alejandro Mayorkas*, at 1 (June 16, 2022). That letter condemned what it viewed both as President Biden's prejudgment of the issues and Secretary Mayorkas' failure to complete the promised quick investigation. *Id.* It requested a briefing by June 24, 2022.

HERITAGE'S FOIA REQUESTS

87. On March 23, 2022, pursuant to DHS's "decentralized" FOIA system in which each component processes requests for its records, Heritage transmitted three identical FOIA Requests via PAL to DHS Headquarters, CBP, and DHS Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties ("OCR"). FOIA Request 2022-HQFO-00769 (Mar. 22, 2022) ("the HQ Request" or "Heritage's HQ FOIA Request"); DHS FOIA Request CBP-2022-056926 (Mar. 22, 2022) ("the CPB Request" or "Heritage's CPB FOIA Request"); OCR Request 2022-CRFO-00090 (Mar. 22,

- 2022) ("the OCR Request" or "Heritage's OCR FOIA Request") (collectively the "Requests") (Ex. 1).
- 88. The Requests sought discrete categories of information related to DHS's response to, and investigation of, what Heritage termed "the September 19, 2021 incident," which was defined as:

Allegations made against or about United States Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agents "whipping" or otherwise engaging migrants attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio, Texas during the migrants' encounter with CBP agents on September 19, 2021. Photographs of this encounter were taken by El Paso freelance journalist Paul Ratje.

The Requests at 1. The temporal scope of the Requests was from September 18, 2021 to March 22, 2022. *Id.* The Requests also sought production of records in patrial responses as soon as they became available. *Id.* at 4.

89. The Requests additionally sought a fee waiver based on Heritage's status as a not-for-profit and the fact that a purpose of the Requests was to allow Heritage to gather information on a matter of public interest for (among other things) use by authors of its publication, *The Daily Signal*, which is a major news outlet. *Id.* at 3–4; *see also*, *supra* n. 5.

FOIA Request 2022-HQ-00769

90. DHS received the HQ Request the same day it was transmitted. DHS Acknowledgement of FOIA Request 2022-HQFO-00769, at 1 (Mar. 31, 2022) (Ex. 2). DHS's Headquarters FOIA Office transferred portions of the HQ Request to CBP and OCR for direct response. *Id.* at 3. It also granted a fee waiver conditional on sampling random responsive documents. *Id.* at 2–3. Finally, because the HQ Request sought "documents that will require a

thorough and wide-ranging search," DHS invoked a 10-day extension to make a determination on the HQ Request pursuant to 6 C.F.R. § 5.5.(c). *Id*.

- 91. On June 1, 2022, Heritage wrote to DHS via PAL to convey that Heritage understood the HQ Request could be "voluminous" and therefore Heritage was "requesting monthly partial responses" with the first response requested by "June 1, 2022." Heritage received no response to this communication.
- 92. On June 7, 2022, Heritage again wrote via PAL to remind DHS "not to hold records pending completion of review" and that Heritage had requested a rolling production as records became available. Heritage also noted that it was contemplating litigating the HQ Request. *Id.* Heritage received no response to this communication.
- 93. Taking into account the invocation of a 10-day extension pursuant to 6 C.F.R. § 5.5(c) 30 working days from March 23, 2022 is May 4, 2022.

FOIA Request CPB-2022-056936

DHS's Denial

94. The FOIA Division of the U.S. Customs and Border Patrol ("FOIA Division") transmitted what appears to be a "form" response to the CBP Request on March 31, 2022. DHS Denial of DHS FOIA CBP-2022-056926 (Mar. 31, 2022) ("Denial") (Ex. 3). That response stated in pertinent part:

A search of CBP databases produced records responsive to your Freedom of information Act (FOIA) request CBP-2022-056936.

CBP has determined that the responsive records are denied in full, pursuant to Title 5 U.S.C. § 552 and have applied the appropriate exemptions ¹⁸.

¹⁸ The language "exemptions" was hyperlinked to a DHS document entitled *Definitions of Exemptions Under the Freedom of Information Act (5 U.S.C. § 552)* (Ex. 3-1). The document recited a form list of FOIA Exemptions and contained other general FOIA related information.

Pursuant to DHS Instruction 262-11-004, FOIA Officers at DHS have been instructed to withhold personally identifiable information (PII) and sensitive personally identifiable information (SPII) of DHS personnel unless a determination is made that the disclosure does not raise security or privacy concerns, or if those concerns are outweighed by any public interest in that information. This policy is available online. ¹⁹ Under this policy, the names of senior leaders, spokespersons, and political appointees are generally releasable. With respect to this FOIA request, DHS may have applied FOIA Exemption 6 to protect PII of DHS employees, including names and contact information. To the extent that has DHS withheld employee PII within these records, it has been determined that the employee(s) has/have substantial and legitimate privacy interests and that these interests are not outweighed by any public interest in the operations of the Department.

Id. at 1.

95. No information accompanied the Denial to explain how the apparent form portions of its language traversed the specifics of the CBP Request.²⁰

Heritage's Administrative Appeal

- 96. On April 1, 2002, Heritage appealed the Denial both as to the denial in full and the adequacy of search. Heritage Appeal of DHS FOIA CBP-2022-056926, at 1 (Apr. 1, 2022) ("Heritage Appeal") (Ex. 4).
- 97. Heritage's Appeal noted that the Denial—on its face—violated numerous provisions of the applicable DHS FOIA regulations. *Id.* at 3.
- 98. *First*, the Heritage Appeal noted that DHS Regulations require both that a denial "be signed by a head of the component, or designee" and that any denial include "[t]he name and title or position of the person responsible for the denial." 6 C.F.R. § 5.6(e). Heritage Appeal at 3. But the Denial's form language lacked such signature or information. *Id*.
- 99. Second, the Heritage Appeal noted that DHS Regulations require that "[a] brief statement of the reasons for the denial, including any FOIA exemption applied by the component

¹⁹ The language: "This policy is available online" was hyperlinked to what appears to be *DHS Directives System Instruction Number 262–11-004* (Jan. 15, 2021) (Ex. 3-2).

²⁰ The Denial did not address Heritage's fee waiver request for the CBP Request.

in denying the request." 6 C.F.R. § 5.6(e)(2). Heritage Appeal at 3. But the Denial's seeming "form" language simply stated "CBP has determined that the responsive records are denied in full, pursuant to Title 5 U.S.C. §552 and have applied the appropriate exemptions," and that DHS "may have applied FOIA Exemption 6." Denial at 1 (emphasis added).

- 100. *Third*, the Heritage Appeal noted that DHS regulations require that a denial provide: "[An] 'estimate of the volume of any records or information withheld, for example, by providing the number of pages of some other reasonable form of estimation. This estimation is not required if the volume is otherwise indicated by deletions. . . . " Heritage Appeal at 3 (quoting 6 C.F.R. § 5.6(e)(3)). But the Denial simply stated that "[a] search of CBP databases produced records responsive" to the Request and the Request was "denied in full." Denial at 1.
- 101. Fourth, the Heritage Appeal questioned the adequacy of the search (or existence of a search at all) in light of the boilerplate response which failed to comply with basic procedural DHS FOIA regulations and the lack of any affirmative description of how the putative search was conducted. Heritage Appeal at 3.

FOIA Appeal Office's Remand

- 102. The U.S. Customs and Border Patrol FOIA Appeals Office ("Appeals Office") responded to the Heritage Appeal by letter on April 12, 2022 "remand[ing] . . . [the] case file to FOIA Division for further processing of your request." Remand of DHS FOIA Request CBP-2022-056936, at 1 (Apr. 12, 2022) ("Remand") (Ex. 5).²¹
- 103. The Remand began by disclosing that a review of the internal DHS case file for the CBP Request (the "File") allowed the Appeals Office to "determine[] that FOIA Division

²¹ DHS FOIA Regulations do not provide for "remand" on appeal. *See* 6 C.F.R. § 5.8. At no time has Heritage received any information from DHS regarding DHS's process or procedure for FOIA remands other than as set forth herein.

intended to withhold those records pursuant to both Exemptions 6 and Exemption 7A." *Id.* The Remand did not explain why DHS violated its own regulations by not conveying this basic information to Heritage in the Denial. Nor did the Remand explain why the intended Exemptions were not clear on the face of the File (as one presumes they would have been) such that the Appeals Office had to "determine[]" the intended Exemptions.

104. The Remand then revealed that:

FOIA Division did not conduct a segregability review. Indeed, although FOIA Division contacted the Office of Professional Responsibility (OPR) to obtain records responsive to your request, it relied on OPR's assertion that the responsive records are part of "open/pending investigations" to conclude that the records should be withheld in full pursuant to the above referenced exemptions. FOIA Division did not collect the records or review them to ensure that the entirety of each record fit within the bounds of the exemptions or determine that "the agency reasonably foresees that disclosure would harm an interest protected by an exemption," 5 U.S.C. §552(a)(8)(A)(i).

Remand at 2.

- 105. No explanation was provided for how the FOIA Division admittedly violated and disregard multiple core precepts of both FOIA and DHS Regulations that the FOIA Division presumably applies every day.²²
- 106. The Remand did not expressly address Heritage's appeal of the adequacy of the FOIA Division's search referring only to a nebulous set of "responsive" records to be "collect[ed]" and "review[ed]" on remand suggesting only that some search was undertaken.

 Remand at 2.²³
 - 107. The operative language of the actual remand provides in pertinent part:

²² See 5 U.S.C. § 555(a)(8)(A)(ii) (requiring segregability review); 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(8)(A)(i) (permitting withholding only where review of records allows a determination that "the agency reasonably foresees that disclosure would harm an interest protected by an exemption"); 6 C.F.R. § 5.6(e) (denials must contain the "name and title or position of the person responsible for the denial"; a "brief statement of reasons for the denial" specifically noting any "FOIA exemption applied"; and "an estimate of the volume of records withheld").

²³ The Remand did not address Heritage's fee waiver request.

[W]e are remanding your request to FOIA Division to collect and meaningfully review the records responsive to your request. In doing so, we preserve your administrative appeal rights. . . . Because there were no substantive determinations made related to the records responsive to your request, we have determined that a remand is the most appropriate recourse. FOIA Division is aware of this remand and we note your initial request case file is open.

Remand at 2.

DHS's Failure to Adhere to Statutory Timelines on Remand

- 108. The Remand reached the FOIA Division no later than April 12, 2022. *See*Remand at 2 ("FOIA Division is aware of this remand"). DHS previously admitted that FOIA

 Division is the appropriate component to receive the CBP Request.
- 109. Subsequent to the Remand, on April 12, 2022, Heritage emailed the Chief of the Appeals Office to transmit an article stating that DHS's investigation into the Incident had concluded and requested that DHS take appropriate action on potential use of FOIA Exemption 7A. Email from R. Jankowski to S. Suzuki (Apr. 14, 2022, 12:58 EST) (Ex. 6). The Appeals Office responded that the investigation was open as of the date of the Denial, but that the current status was unknown. Email from S. Suzuki to R. Jankowski (Apr. 19, 2022; 09:26 EST).
 - 110. 20 working days from April 12, 2022 is May 10, 2022.
- 111. At no point has DHS made findings of "unusual circumstances" under 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(6)(B) regarding the Request.
- 112. Heritage has not received any communication regarding the Request from DHS since the Remand other than those discussed, *supra* ¶109.

FOIA Request 2022-CRFO-00090

113. On June 1, 2022, Heritage wrote to DHS via PAL to convey that Heritage understood the CRO Request could be "voluminous" and therefore Heritage was "requesting monthly partial responses" with the first response requested by "June 1, 2022."

- 114. CRO responded on June 15, 2022, stating "[w]e will work on sending you partial responses and do our best to send the first response by June 1, 2022."
- 115. CRO informed Heritage on June 5, 2022, that it would make "a production" that week. Email from CRO FOIA to Heritage (June 5, 2022, 1:34 PM EST).
- 116. On June 9, OCR sent Heritage a document they described as "our response" to Heritage's OCR Request. Letter Re: 2022-CRFO-00090, at 1 (June 9, 2022) (Ex. 7). OCR produced 57 pages of records in whole or in part. *Id.* at 3. It transferred 502 pages of records to CBP and 14 pages of records to the OIG for processing. *Id.* at 1.
- 117. On June 9, 2022, Heritage received an email from the FOIA Division at CBP stating that the tracking number of the referral to CBP had changed: "The FOIA referral CBP-2022-090010 has had its Tracking Number changed to CBP-OPA-2022-090010. This is normally due to the referral being transferred to another agency (for example, EPA to Dept. of Commerce) or to a sub-agency to process it." Email from FOIA Division to Heritage (June 9, 2022, 16:14 EST) (Ex. 8). The referral indicated that OCR sent CBP's Office of Public Accountability 502 pages of records. *Id*.

FIRST CLAIM FOR RELIEF FOIA 2022-HQFO-00769 Violation of FOIA, 5 U.S.C. §552 Failure to Conduct Adequate Searches for Responsive Records

- 118. Heritage re-alleges paragraphs 1–117 as if fully set out herein.
- 119. FOIA requires all doubts to be resolved in favor of disclosure. "Transparency in government operations is a priority of th[e Biden] . . . Administration." Attorney General, Memorandum for Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Freedom of Information Act Guidelines, at 4 (Mar. 15, 2022). Secretary Mayorkas has testified that "[o]ne of the

hallmarks . . . of our department is openness and transparency,"²⁴ and "[w]e pride ourselves on responsiveness."²⁵

- 120. Heritage properly requested records within the possession, custody, or control of Defendant.
- 121. Defendant is subject to FOIA and therefore must make reasonable efforts to search for requested records.
- 122. Defendant has failed to promptly review agency records for the purpose of locating and collecting those records that are responsive to Heritage's HQ FOIA Request.
- 123. Defendant's failure to conduct searches for responsive records violates FOIA and the DHS regulations.
 - 124. Heritage has a statutory right to the information it seeks.
 - 125. Defendant is in violation of FOIA.
- 126. Heritage is being irreparably harmed by reason of Defendant's violation of FOIA. Heritage is being denied information to which it is statutorily entitled and that is important to carrying out Heritage's functions as a non-partisan research and educational institution and publisher of news. Heritage will continue to be irreparably harmed unless Defendant is compelled to comply with the law.
 - 127. Heritage has no adequate remedy at law.
 - 128. Heritage has constructively exhausted its administrative remedies.

FOIA 2022-HQFO-00769 Violation of FOIA, 5 U.S.C. § 552

Oversight of the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm on Jud., 117th Cong., CQ Transcript, at *27 (Apr. 28, 2022).

²⁵ A Review of the Fiscal Year 2022 Budget Request for the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm. Homeland Security, 117th Cong. 47 (June 17, 2021).

Wrongful Withholding of Non-Exempt Responsive Records

- 129. Heritage re-alleges paragraphs 1–128 as if fully set out herein.
- 130. FOIA requires all doubts to be resolved in favor of disclosure. "Transparency in government operations is a priority of th[e Biden] . . . Administration." Attorney General, *Memorandum for Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Freedom of Information Act Guidelines*, at 4 (Mar. 15, 2022). Secretary Mayorkas has testified that "[o]ne of the hallmarks . . . of our department is openness and transparency," ²⁶ and "[w]e pride ourselves on responsiveness."
- 131. Heritage properly requested records within the possession, custody, or control of Defendant.
- 132. Defendant is subject to FOIA, and therefore must release to a FOIA requester any non-exempt records and provide a lawful reason for withholding any records.
- 133. Defendant is wrongfully withholding non-exempt records requested by Heritage by failing to produce any records responsive to Heritage's HQ FOIA Request.
- 134. Defendant is wrongfully withholding non-exempt-agency records requested by Heritage by failing to segregate exempt information in otherwise non-exempt records responsive to Heritage's HQ FOIA Request.
- 135. Defendant's failure to provide all non-exempt responsive records violates FOIA and DHS regulations.
 - 136. Heritage has a statutory right to the information it seeks.

Oversight of the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm on Jud., 117th Cong., CQ Transcript, at *27 (Apr. 28, 2022).

²⁷ A Review of the Fiscal Year 2022 Budget Request for the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm. Homeland Security, 117th Cong. 47 (June 17, 2021).

- 137. Defendant is in violation of FOIA.
- 138. Heritage is being irreparably harmed by reason of Defendant's violation of FOIA. Heritage is being denied information to which it is statutorily entitled and that is important to carrying out Heritage's functions as a non-partisan research and educational institution and publisher of news. Heritage will continue to be irreparably harmed unless Defendant is compelled to comply with the law.
 - 139. Heritage has no adequate remedy at law.
 - 140. Plaintiff has constructively exhausted its administrative remedies.

THIRD CLAIM FOR RELIEF FOIA CBP-2022-056926 Violation of FOIA, 5 U.S.C. §552 Failure to Conduct Adequate Searches for Responsive Records

- 141. Heritage re-alleges paragraphs 1–140 as if fully set out herein.
- 142. FOIA requires all doubts to be resolved in favor of disclosure. "Transparency in government operations is a priority of th[e Biden] . . . Administration." Attorney General, *Memorandum for Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Freedom of Information Act Guidelines*, at 4 (Mar. 15, 2022). Secretary Mayorkas has testified that "[o]ne of the hallmarks . . . of our department is openness and transparency," and "[w]e pride ourselves on responsiveness."
- 143. Heritage properly requested records within the possession, custody, or control of Defendant.

Oversight of the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm on Jud., 117th Cong., CQ Transcript, at *27 (Apr. 28, 2022).

²⁹ A Review of the Fiscal Year 2022 Budget Request for the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm. Homeland Security, 117th Cong. 47 (June 17, 2021).

- 144. Defendant is subject to FOIA and therefore must make reasonable efforts to search for requested records.
- 145. Defendant has failed to promptly review agency records for the purpose of locating and collecting those records that are responsive to Heritage's CBP FOIA Request.
- 146. Defendant's failure to conduct searches for responsive records violates FOIA and the DHS regulations.
 - 147. Heritage has a statutory right to the information it seeks.
 - 148. Defendant is in violation of FOIA.
- 149. Heritage is being irreparably harmed by reason of Defendant's violation of FOIA. Heritage is being denied information to which it is statutorily entitled and that is important to carrying out Heritage's functions as a non-partisan research and educational institution and publisher of news. Heritage will continue to be irreparably harmed unless Defendant is compelled to comply with the law.
 - 150. Heritage has no adequate remedy at law.
 - 151. Heritage has constructively exhausted its administrative remedies.

FOURTH CLAIM FOR RELIEF FOIA CBP-2022-056926 Violation of FOIA, 5 U.S.C. § 552 Wrongful Withholding of Non-Exempt Responsive Records

- 152. Heritage re-alleges paragraphs 1–151 as if fully set out herein.
- 153. FOIA requires all doubts to be resolved in favor of disclosure. "Transparency in government operations is a priority of th[e Biden] . . . Administration." Attorney General, Memorandum for Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: Freedom of Information Act Guidelines, at 4 (Mar. 15, 2002). Secretary Mayorkas has testified that "[o]ne of the

- hallmarks . . . of our department is openness and transparency,"³⁰ and "[w]e pride ourselves on responsiveness."³¹
- 154. Heritage properly requested records within the possession, custody, or control of Defendant.
- 155. Defendant is subject to FOIA, and therefore must release to a FOIA requester any non-exempt records and provide a lawful reason for withholding any records.
- 156. Defendant is wrongfully withholding non-exempt records requested by Heritage by failing to produce any records responsive to Heritage's CBP FOIA Request.
- 157. Defendant is wrongfully withholding non-exempt-agency records requested by Heritage by failing to segregate exempt information in otherwise non-exempt records responsive to Heritage's CBP FOIA Request.
- 158. Defendant's failure to provide all non-exempt responsive records violates FOIA and DHS regulations.
 - 159. Heritage has a statutory right to the information it seeks.
 - 160. Defendant is in violation of FOIA.
- 161. Heritage is being irreparably harmed by reason of Defendant's violation of FOIA. Heritage is being denied information to which it is statutorily entitled and that is important to carrying out Heritage's functions as a non-partisan research and educational institution and publisher of news. Heritage will continue to be irreparably harmed unless Defendant is compelled to comply with the law.

³⁰ Oversight of the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm on Jud., 117th Cong., CQ Transcript, at *27 (Apr. 28, 2022).

³¹ A Review of the Fiscal Year 2022 Budget Request for the Department of Homeland Security: Hearing Before the H. Comm. Homeland Security, 117th Cong. 47 (June 17, 2021).

162. Heritage has no adequate remedy at law.

163. Plaintiff has constructively exhausted its administrative remedies.

WHEREFORE as a result of the foregoing, Plaintiff prays that this Court:

A. Order Defendant to conduct a search or searches reasonably calculated to uncover all

records responsive to Heritage's HQ FOIA Request and Heritage's CBP FOIA

Request;

B. Order Defendants to produce, within twenty days of the Court's order, or by such

other date as the Court deems appropriate, any and all non-exempt records responsive

to Heritage's HQ FOIA Request and Heritage's CBP FOIA Request and indexes

justifying the withholding of any responsive records withheld in whole or in part

under claim of exemption;

C. Enjoin Defendants from continuing to withhold any and all non-exempt records

responsive to Heritage's HQ FOIA Request and Heritage's CBP FOIA Request;

D. Retain jurisdiction over this matter as appropriate;

E. Award Heritage its costs and reasonable attorneys' fees in this action as

provided by 5 U.S.C. § 522(a)(4)(E); and

F. Grant such other and further relief as this Court may deem just and proper.

Dated: June 21, 2022 Respectfully submitted,

/s/ Samuel Everett Dewey

SAMUEL EVERETT DEWEY

(No. 99979)

Chambers of Samuel Everett Dewey, LLC

Telephone: (703) 261-4194

Email: samueledewey@sedchambers.com

Counsel for Plaintiffs

Case 1:22-cv-01770 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 1 of 2

CIVIL COVER SHEET

JS-44 (Rev. 11/2020 DC)									
I. (a) PLAINTIFFS	Di	EFENDANTS							
(b) COUNTY OF RESIDENCE OF FIRST LISTED PLAINTIFF (EXCEPT IN U.S. PLAINTIFF CASES)			COUNTY OF RESIDENCE OF FIRST LISTED DEFENDANT (IN U.S. PLAINTIFF CASES ONLY) NOTE: IN LAND CONDEMNATION CASES, USE THE LOCATION OF THE TRACT OF LAND INVOLVED						
(c) ATTORNEYS (FIRM NAME, ADDRES	S, AND TELEPHONE NUMBER)	A	TTORNEYS (IF KNOWN)						
II. BASIS OF JURISDICTION		III. CITIZENSHIP OF PRINCIPAL PARTIES (PLACE AN x IN ONE BOX FOR PLANTIFE AND ONE BOX FOR DEFENDANT) FOR DIVERSITY CASES ON LY							
(PLACE AN x IN ONE BOX ONLY) O 1 U.S. Government O 3 Federal Question		PLAINTIFF AND ONE BOX FOR DEFENDANT) FOR DIVERSITY CASES ON LY! PTF DFT PTF DFT PTF DFT							
	*	Citizen of this	State O 1 O 1	incorpor	ated or Principal Place ess in This State	O 4	O 4		
Defendant (I	ndicate Citizenship of	Citizen of Anot	020	incorpora	ated and Principal Place ess in Another State	O 5	O 5		
r	′	Citizen or Subj Foreign Counti		Foreign 1	Nation	O 6	O 6		
IV. CASE ASSIGNMENT AND NATURE OF SUIT									
	gory, A-N, that best represe			-					
Л	Personal Injury/ Aalpractice	O C.	Administrative Agei Review	ncy	On D. Tempora Order/Pre Injunction	eliminar			
410 Antitrust 310 A	irplane	151	Medicare Act		Injunction	ı			
315 Airplane Product Liability 320 Assault, Libel & Slander 330 Federal Employers Liability 340 Marine 345 Marine Product Liability 350 Motor Vehicle 355 Motor Vehicle Product Liability 360 Other Personal Injury 362 Medical Malpractice 365 Product Liability 367 Health Care/Pharmaceutical Personal Injury Product Liabilit 368 Asbestos Product Liability		891 Agricultural Acts 893 Environmental Matters 890 Other Statutory Actions (If			Any nature of suit from any category may be selected for this category of case assignment. *(If Antitrust, then A governs)*				
O E. General Civil (Other)	OR	0	F. Pro Se General	Civil					
Real Property 210 Land Condemnation 220 Foreclosure 230 Rent, Lease & Ejectment 240 Torts to Land 245 Tort Product Liability 290 All Other Real Property 370 Other Fraud 371 Truth in Lending 380 Other Personal Property Damage 385 Property Damage Product Liability Product Liability Prisoner Petitions 535 Death Penalty 540 Mandamus & Ott 550 Civil Rights 555 Prison Conditions 560 Civil Detainee – Otto of Confinement Property Rights 820 Copyrights 830 Patent 835 Patent – Abbrevia		C 157 er onditions	Other Statutes 375 False Claims Act 376 Qui Tam (31 USC 3729(a))		465 Other Immigration Actions 470 Racketeer Influenced & Corrupt Organization 480 Consumer Credit 485 Telephone Consumer Protection Act (TCPA) 490 Cable/Satellite TV 850 Securities/Commodities/ Exchange 896 Arbitration 899 Administrative Procedure Act/Review or Appeal of Agency Decision 950 Constitutionality of State Statutes 890 Other Statutory Actions				
840 Trademark 880 Defend Trade Secr 2016 (DTSA)		ets Act of	460 Deportation 462 Naturalization Application		(if not administrative agency review or Privacy Act)				

Case 1:22-cv-01770 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 2 of 2

O G. Habeas Corpus/ 2255	O H. Employment Discrimination	O I. FOIA/Privacy Act	O J. Student Loan					
530 Habeas Corpus – General 510 Motion/Vacate Sentence 463 Habeas Corpus – Alien Detainee	442 Civil Rights – Employment (criteria: race, gender/sex, national origin, discrimination, disability, age, religion, retaliation)	895 Freedom of Information Ac 890 Other Statutory Actions (if Privacy Act)	t 152 Recovery of Defaulted Student Loan (excluding veterans)					
	(If pro se, select this deck)	*(If pro se, select this deck)*						
O K. Labor/ERISA (non-employment) 710 Fair Labor Standards Act 720 Labor/Mgmt. Relations 740 Labor Railway Act 751 Family and Medical Leave Act 790 Other Labor Litigation 791 Empl. Ret. Inc. Security Act	O L. Other Civil Rights (non-employment) 441 Voting (if not Voting Rights Act) 443 Housing/Accommodations 440 Other Civil Rights 445 Americans w/Disabilities – Employment 446 Americans w/Disabilities – Other 448 Education	O M. Contract 110 Insurance 120 Marine 130 Miller Act 140 Negotiable Instrument 150 Recovery of Overpayment & Enforcement of Judgment 153 Recovery of Overpayment of Veteran's Benefits 160 Stockholder's Suits 190 Other Contracts 195 Contract Product Liability 196 Franchise	O N. Three-Judge Court 441 Civil Rights – Voting (if Voting Rights Act)					
V. ORIGIN								
O 1 Original Proceeding From State Court C								
VI. CAUSE OF ACTION (CITE THE U.S. CIVIL STATUTE UNDER WHICH YOU ARE FILING AND WRITE A BRIEF STATEMENT OF CAUSE.)								
VII. REQUESTED IIV	CHECK IF THIS IS A CLASS ACTION UNDER F.R.C.P. 23 DEMAND \$ JURY DEMAND: YES		TES only if demanded in complaint					
VIII. RELATED CASE(S) IF ANY	(See instruction) YES	NO If yes, please complete related case form						
DATE:	SIGNATURE OF ATTORNEY OF RECORD							

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETING CIVIL COVER SHEET JS-44 Authority for Civil Cover Sheet

The JS-44 civil cover sheet and the information contained herein neither replaces nor supplements the filings and services of pleadings or other papers as required by law, except as provided by local rules of court. This form, approved by the Judicial Conference of the United States in September 1974, is required for the use of the Clerk of Court for the purpose of initiating the civil docket sheet. Consequently, a civil cover sheet is submitted to the Clerk of Court for each civil complaint filed. Listed below are tips for completing the civil cover sheet. These tips coincide with the Roman Numerals on the cover sheet.

- I. COUNTY OF RESIDENCE OF FIRST LISTED PLAINTIFF/DEFENDANT (b) County of residence: Use 11001 to indicate plaintiff if resident of Washington, DC, 88888 if plaintiff is resident of United States but not Washington, DC, and 99999 if plaintiff is outside the United States.
- III. CITIZENSHIP OF PRINCIPAL PARTIES: This section is completed only if diversity of citizenship was selected as the Basis of Jurisdiction under Section II.
- IV. CASE ASSIGNMENT AND NATURE OF SUIT: The assignment of a judge to your case will depend on the category you select that best represents the <u>primary</u> cause of action found in your complaint. You may select only <u>one</u> category. You <u>must</u> also select <u>one</u> corresponding nature of suit found under the category of the case.
- VI. CAUSE OF ACTION: Cite the U.S. Civil Statute under which you are filing and write a brief statement of the primary cause.
- VIII. RELATED CASE(S), IF ANY: If you indicated that there is a related case, you must complete a related case form, which may be obtained from the Clerk's Office.

Because of the need for accurate and complete information, you should ensure the accuracy of the information provided prior to signing the form.

Case 1:22-cv-01770 Document 1-2 Filed 06/21/22 Page 1 of 1

UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

CO-932 Rev. 4/96

NOTICE OF DESIGNATION OF RELATED CIVIL CASES PENDING IN THIS OR ANY OTHER UNITED STATES COURT

Civil Action No.	
(To be supplied b	y the Clerk)

NOTICE TO PARTIES:

Pursuant to Rule 40.5(b)(2), you are required to prepare and submit this form at the time of filing any civil action which is related to any pending cases or which involves the same parties and relates to the same subject matter of any dismissed related cases. This form must be prepared in sufficient quantity to provide one copy for the Clerk-s records, one copy for the Judge to whom the cases is assigned and one copy for each defendant, so that you must prepare 3 copies for a one defendant case, 4 copies for a two defendant case, etc.

NOTICE TO DEFENDANT:

Rule 40.5(b)(2) of this Court requires that you serve upon the plaintiff and file with your first responsive pleading or motion any objection you have to the related case designation.

NOTICE TO ALL COUNSEL

Rule 40.5(b)(3) of this Court requires that as soon as an attorney for a party becomes aware of the existence of a related case or cases, such attorney shall immediately notify, in writing, the Judges on whose calendars the cases appear and shall serve such notice on counsel for all other parties.

The plaintiff, defendant or counsel must complete the following:

I. RELATIONSHIP OF NEW CASE TO PENDING RELATED CASE(S).

A new case is deemed related to a case pending in this or another U.S. Court if the new case: [Check appropriate box(e=s) below.]

- (a) relates to common property
- (b) involves common issues of fact
- (c) grows out of the same event or transaction
- (d) involves the validity or infringement of the same patent
- (e) is filed by the same pro se litigant

2. RELATIONSHIP OF NEW CASE TO DISMISSED RELATED CASE(ES)

A new case is deemed related to a case dismissed, with or without prejudice, in this or any other U.S. Court, if the new case involves the <u>same</u> parties and <u>same</u> subject matter.

Check box if new case is related to a dismissed case:

- 3. NAME THE UNITED STATES COURT IN WHICH THE RELATED CASE IS FILED (IF OTHER THAN THIS COURT):
- 4. CAPTION AND CASE NUMBER OF RELATED CASE(E-S). IF MORE ROOM IS NEED PLEASE USE OTHER SIDE.

v. C.A. No.
/s/ Samuel Everett Dewey

Signature of Plaintiff / Defendant (or counsel)

EXHIBIT 1



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

SENT VIA PAL

March 23, 2022

Department of Homeland Security 2707 Martin Luther King Jr. AVE SE Washington, DC 20528-065

Dear FOIA Officer,

Pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552, and the implementing FOIA regulations of the Department of Homeland Security (DHS), I respectfully request the following records (or records containing the following information):

- Section 1) For purposes of this numbered request and for all that follow the term "the September 19, 2021, incident" means "Allegations made against or about United States Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agents "whipping" or otherwise engaging migrants attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio, Texas during the migrants' encounter with CBP agents on September 19, 2021. Photographs of this encounter were taken by El Paso freelance journalist Paul Ratje."
- Section 2) all records depicting or describing the findings of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility on the September 19, 2021 incident as described in Section 1.
- Section 3) all records depicting or describing the conclusions and the analysis of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's (CPB) Office of Professional Responsibility on "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.
- Section 4) all records of communications between the Office of the Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security and the White House referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.
- Section 5) all records of communications to and from the Office of Public Affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

- Section 6) all records of communications to and from the and the office of Legislative affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.
- Section 7) all records of communications to and from the office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.
- Section 8) all records, including emails, texts and other communications to and from the White House staff to the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.
- Section 9) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff to the Office of the Inspector General mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.
- Section 10) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Raul L. Ortiz, Chief, United States Border Patrol or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.
- Section 11) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Troy A. Miller, Deputy Commissioner (Acting Commissioner) or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Please limit the search from September 18, 2021, through March 22, 2022.

Any communications including all locations likely to contain communications, including correspondence files, appropriate locations on hard drives and shared drives, emails, calendar entries, or invitations, text messages or other direct messaging systems (such as iMessage, Microsoft Teams, WhatsApp, Google Chat, Signal, or Twitter direct messages), voicemail messages, instant messaging systems such as Lync and shared messages systems such as Slack or Microsoft Teams.



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

This request for records includes any attachments to those records or other materials enclosed with those records when they were previously transmitted. To the extent that an email is responsive to our request, our request includes all prior messages sent or received in that email chain, as well as any attachments to the email.

To the extent that potentially responsive documents contain agency notes or information on internal agency deliberations, I respectfully request that these records be provided with such information redacted. Additionally, if you believe that any potentially responsive records include any personal, commercial, or proprietary information, I respectfully request that these records be provided with such information redacted.

Fee Waiver Request

This request is primarily and fundamentally for non-commercial purposes. As a 501(c)(3) nonprofit, Heritage Foundation does not have a commercial purpose and the release of the information requested is not in Heritage Foundation's commercial interest. Heritage Foundation's mission is to is to formulate and promote public policies based on the principles of free enterprise, limited government, individual freedom, traditional American values, and a strong national defense. Heritage Foundation uses the information requested and analyzes it in order to educate the public through social media, broadcast media (traditional and nontraditional) and press releases. The requested information is in the public interest and has been in the public interest since September 19, 2021.

¹ Heritage Foundation. [@ Heritage] (2022, February 18). 626.8K Followers Twitter. https://twitter.com/Heritage

² Fox News. (2022, February 18). Heritage Foundation launches Conservative Oversight Project aimed at 'exposing' Biden admin, leftist policies. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/heritage-conservative-oversight-project-biden-admin-leftist-policies

³ Heritage Foundation. (2022, February 18) Press. https://www.heritage.org/press.

⁴ Washington Time. (2022, March 22) Border Patrol union fears agents getting railroaded in DHS probe of 'whipping' Haitian migrants. https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2022/mar/19/border-patrol-union-fears-agents-getting-railroade/

⁵ Fox News. (2022, March 22) Media peddles narrative horseback Border Patrol agents using 'whips' on Haitian migrants in Del Rio. https://www.foxnews.com/media/border-patrol-agents-whips-haitian-migrants

Case 1:22-cv-01770 Document 1-6 Filed 06/21/22 Page 5 of 5



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

Because this is a request by a member of the news media for information of public interest, made in my capacity as an author for the *Daily Signal*⁶ (a major news outlet⁷), I actively gather information of potential interest to our Daily Signal Audience, and I use my editorial skills to turn raw materials into a distinct work, and I distribute that work to our Daily Signal audience through podcasts⁸ or articles. I request that you waive all applicable fees associated with this request.

If you deny this request for a fee waiver, please advise me in advance of the estimated charges if they are to exceed \$50. Please send me a detailed and itemized explanation of those charges.

In the interest of expediency and to minimize the research and/or duplication burden on your staff, please send records electronically if possible. If this is not possible, please notify me before sending to the mailing address listed below. In all cases, please communicate with me at the telephone number or email address below.

If any portion of this request is denied for any reason, please provide written notice of the records or portions of records that are being withheld and cite each specific exemption of the Freedom of Information Act on which the agency relies.

Please provide partial responses when they are ready. Thank you in advance for considering my request. If you have any questions, please contact me at oversightproject@heritage.org.

Sincerely,

Mike Howell Senior Advisor and Author at *The Daily Signal* The Heritage Foundation 214 Massachusetts Ave

⁶Daily Signal. (2022, February 18). Mike Howell. https://www.dailysignal.com/author/mike-howell/

⁷Daily Signal. [@DailySignal] (2022, February 18). 73.7K Followers Twitter. https://twitter.com/DailySignal

⁸ Apple. (2022, March 4) The Daily Signal Podcast. https://podcasts.apple.com/us/podcast/the-daily-signal-podcast/id1313611947

EXHIBIT 2

U.S. Department of Homeland Security Washington, D.C. 20528



Privacy Office, Mail Stop 0655

March 31, 2022

SENT VIA E-MAIL TO: mike.howell@heritage.org

Michael Howell Senior Advisor and Author at Daily Signal The Heritage Foundation 214 Massachusetts Ave NE Washington, DC 20002

Re: 2022-HQFO-00769

Dear Mr. Howell:

This letter acknowledges receipt of your Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request to the Department of Homeland Security (DHS), dated March 23, 2022, and to your request for a waiver of all assessable FOIA fees. Our office received your request on March 23, 2022. Specifically, you requested Section 1) For purposes of this numbered request and for all that follow the term "the September 19, 2021, incident" means "Allegations made against or about United States Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agents "whipping" or otherwise engaging migrants attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio, Texas during the migrants' encounter with CBP agents on September 19, 2021. Photographs of this encounter were taken by El Paso freelance journalist Paul Ratje."

Section 2) all records depicting or describing the findings of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility on the September 19, 2021 incident as described in Section 1.

Section 3) all records depicting or describing the conclusions and the analysis of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's (CPB) Office of Professional Responsibility on "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 4) all records of communications between the Office of the Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security and the White House referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 5) all records of communications to and from the Office of Public Affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 6) all records of communications to and from the and the office of Legislative affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 7) all records of communications to and from the office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 8) all records, including emails, texts and other communications to and from the White House staff to the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning

or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 9) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff to the Office of the Inspector General mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 10) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Raul L. Ortiz, Chief, United States Border Patrol or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 11) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Troy A. Miller, Deputy Commissioner (Acting Commissioner) or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Please limit the search from September 18, 2021, through March 22, 2022.

Due to the increasing number of FOIA requests received by this office, we may encounter some delay in processing your request. Consistent with 6 C.F.R. Part 5 § 5.5(a) of the DHS FOIA regulations, the Department processes FOIA requests according to their order of receipt. Although DHS' goal is to respond within 20 business days of receipt of your request, FOIA does permit a 10-day extension of this time period in certain circumstances under 6 C.F.R. Part 5 § 5.5(c). As your request seeks documents that will require a thorough and wide-ranging search, DHS will invoke a 10-day extension for your request pursuant to 6 C.F.R. Part 5 § 5.5(c). If you would like to narrow the scope of your request, please contact our office. We will make every effort to comply with your request in a timely manner.

You have requested a fee waiver. The DHS FOIA regulations at 6 C.F.R. Part 5 § 5.11(k) set forth six factors DHS must evaluate to determine whether the applicable legal standard for a fee waiver has been met: (1) Whether the subject of the requested records concerns "the operations or activities of the government," (2) Whether the disclosure is "likely to contribute" to an understanding of government operations or activities, (3) Whether disclosure of the requested information will contribute to the understanding of the public at large, as opposed to the individual understanding of the requester or a narrow segment of interested persons, (4) Whether the contribution to public understanding of government operations or activities will be "significant," (5) Whether the requester has a commercial interest that would be furthered by the requested disclosure, and (6) Whether the magnitude of any identified commercial interest to the requester is sufficiently large in comparison with the public interest in disclosure, that disclosure is primarily in the commercial interest of the requester.

Upon review of the subject matter of your request, and an evaluation of the six factors identified above, DHS has determined that it will conditionally grant your request for a fee waiver. The fee waiver determination will be based upon a sampling of the responsive documents received from the various DHS program offices as a result of the searches conducted in response to your FOIA request. DHS will, pursuant to DHS FOIA regulations applicable to media requesters, process

the first 100 pages free of charge. If upon review of these documents, DHS determines that the disclosure of the information contained in those documents does not meet the factors permitting DHS to waive the fees, then DHS will at that time either deny your request for a fee waiver entirely, or will allow for a percentage reduction in the amount of the fees corresponding to the amount of relevant material found that meets the factors allowing for a fee waiver. In either case, DHS will promptly notify you of its final decision regarding your request for a fee waiver and provide you with the responsive records as required by applicable law.

In the event that your fee waiver is denied, and you determine that you still want the records, provisions of the FOIA allow us to recover part of the cost of complying with your request. We shall charge you for records in accordance with the DHS FOIA regulations as they apply to media requesters. As a media requester you will be charged 10 cents per page for duplication; the first 100 pages are free. In the event that your fee waiver is denied, we will construe the submission of your request as an agreement to pay up to \$25.00. This office will contact you before accruing any additional fees.

Please be aware that DHS is decentralized and each DHS component has its own FOIA Officer. As your request seeks records from multiple component offices, certain sections of your request will need to be transferred to the appropriate component offices as outlined below.

Due to the subject matter of sections 2, 3, 10 and 11 of this request, I am transferring these sections to the FOIA Officer for U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP), for processing under the FOIA and direct response to you. You may contact CBP's FOIA offices directly at:

CBP

FOIA Officer
U.S. Customs and Border Protection
90 K Street, NE
FOIA Division
Washington, DC 20229
Phone: 202-325-0150

CBP Website

Additionally, due to the subject matter of section 7 of your request, I am transferring this section to the FOIA Officer for the Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties (CRCL), for processing under the FOIA and direct response to you. You may contact CRCL's FOIA office directly at:

CRCL

Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties, Mail Stop 0190 ATTN: CRCL FOIA Officer Department of Homeland Security 2707 Martin Luther King Jr. AVE SE Washington, DC 20528-065

E-mail: crclfoia@hq.dhs.gov

We have queried the appropriate component(s) of DHS for responsive records. If any responsive records are located, they will be reviewed for determination of releasability. Please be assured that one of the analysts in our office will respond to your request as expeditiously as possible. We appreciate your patience as we proceed with your request.

Your request has been assigned reference number **2022-HQFO-00769**. Please refer to this identifier in any future correspondence. The status of your FOIA request is now available online and can be accessed at: https://foiarequest.dhs.gov/app/CheckStatus.aspx, by using this FOIA request number.

If you have any questions, or would like to discuss this matter, please feel free to contact this office at 1-866-431-0486 or 202-343-1743 or at foia@hq.dhs.gov.

Sincerely,

Jimmy Wolfrey

Senior Director, FOIA Operations and Management (Acting)

EXHIBIT 3

Mr. Mike Howell

The Heritage Foundation

214 Massachusetts Ave NE Washington, DC, 20002

03/31/2022

Dear Mr. Mike Howell,

A search of CBP databases produced records responsive to your Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request CBP-2022-056936.

CBP has determined that the responsive records are denied in full, pursuant to Title 5 U.S.C. §552 and have applied the appropriate exemptions.

Pursuant to DHS Instruction 262-11-004, FOIA Officers at DHS have been instructed to withhold personally identifiable information (PII) and sensitive personally identifiable information (SPII) of DHS personnel unless a determination is made that the disclosure does not raise security or privacy concerns, or if those concerns are outweighed by any public interest in that information. This policy is available online. Under this policy, the names of senior leaders, spokespersons, and political appointees are generally releasable. With respect to this FOIA request, DHS may have applied FOIA Exemption 6 to protect PII of DHS employees, including names and contact information. To the extent that has DHS withheld employee PII within these records, it has been determined that the employee(s) has/have substantial and legitimate privacy interests and that these interests are not outweighed by any public interest in the operations of the Department.

This completes the CBP response to your request. You may contact CBP's FOIA Public Liaison, Charlyse Hoskins, by sending an email via your FOIAonline account, mailing a letter to 90 K St, NE MS 1181, Washington DC, 20229 or by calling 202-325-0150. (If you need telecommunication relay service (TRS) assistance to communicate with the CBP FOIA Office and you are in the United States, please dial 711 to obtain TRS assistance and notify the Communications Assistant that you want to contact the CBP FOIA Office at the telephone number (202) 325-0150). The FOIA Public Liaison is able to assist in advising on the requirements for submitting a request, assist with narrowing the scope of a request, assist in reducing delays by advising the requester on the type of records to request, suggesting agency offices that may have responsive records and receive questions or concerns about the agency's FOIA process. Please notate file number CBP-2022-056936 on any future correspondence to CBP related to this request.

If you are not satisfied with the response to this request, you have a right to appeal the final disposition. Should you wish to do so, you must file your appeal within 90 days of the date of this letter following the procedures outlined in the DHS regulations at Title 6 C.F.R. §5.8. Please include as much information as possible to help us understand the grounds for your appeal. You should submit your appeal via FOIAonline by clicking on the "Create Appeal" button that appears when you view your initial request. If you do not have a FOIAline account, you must send your appeal and a copy of this letter to: FOIA Appeals, Policy and Litigation Branch, U.S. Customs and Border Protection, 90 K Street, NE, 10th Floor, Washington, DC 20229-1177. Your envelope and letter should be marked "FOIA Appeal." Copies of the FOIA and DHS regulations are available at www.dhs.gov/foia. Additional information can be found at the following link https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2019-Dec/definitions-exemptions-foia_0.pdf.

Additionally, you have a right to seek dispute resolution services from the Office of Government Information Services (OGIS) which mediates disputes between FOIA requesters and Federal agencies as a non-exclusive alternative to litigation. If you are requesting access to your own records (which is considered a Privacy Act request), you should know that OGIS does not have the authority to handle requests made under the Privacy Act of 1974. You may contact OGIS as follows: Office of Government Information Services, National Archives and Records Administration, 8601 Adelphi Road-OGIS, College Park, Maryland 20740-6001, e-mail at ogis@nara.gov; telephone at 202-741-5770; toll free at 1-877-684-6448; or facsimile at 202-741-5769. Please note that contacting the CBP FOIA Public Liaison or OGIS does not stop the 90-day appeal clock and is not a substitute for filing an administrative appeal.

Please notate file number CBP-2022-056936 on any future correspondence to CBP related to this request.

Sincerely,

U.S. Customs and Border Protection

EXHIBIT 3-1

Definitions of the Exemptions Under the Freedom of Information Act (5 U.S.C. § 552)

Pursuant to Title 5 U.S.C. § 552 (b), the disclosure requirement of the Freedom of Information Act does not apply to matters that are –

- (1)(A) specifically authorized under criteria established by an Executive Order to be kept secret in the interest of national security defense or foreign policy and (B) are in fact properly classified pursuant to such Executive Order;
- (2) related solely to the internal personnel rules and practices of an agency;
- (3) specifically exempt from disclosure by statute, provided that such statute requires that the matters be withheld from the public in such a manner as to leave no discretion on the issue or, establishes particular criteria for withholding or refers to particular kinds of matters to be withheld;
- (4) trade secrets and commercial or financial information obtained from a person and privileged or confidential;
- (5) inter-agency or intra-agency documents that are normally privileged in the civil discovery context. The three most frequently invoked privileges are the deliberative process privilege, the attorney work-product privilege, and the attorney-client privilege;
- (6) personnel and medical files and similar files the disclosure of which would constitute a clearly unwarranted invasion of personal privacy;
- (7) records of information compiled for law enforcement purposes, but only to the extent that the production of such records or information
 - (A) could reasonably be expected to interfere with enforcement proceedings,
 - (B) would deprive a person of a right to a fair trial or an impartial adjudication,
 - (C) could reasonably be expected to constitute an unwarranted invasion of personal privacy,
 - (D) could reasonably be expected to disclose the identity of a confidential source, including a state, local or foreign agency or authority, or any private institution which furnished information on a confidential basis, and for a record or information compiled by a criminal law enforcement authority in the course of a criminal investigation, or by an agency conducting a lawful national security intelligence investigation, information furnished by a confidential source,
 - (E) would disclose techniques and procedures for law enforcement investigations or prosecutions or would disclose guidelines for law enforcement investigations or

- prosecutions if such disclosure could reasonably be expected to risk circumvention of the law, or
- (F) could reasonably be expected to endanger the life or physical safety of any individual;
- (8) contained in or related to examination, operating or condition reports prepared by, on behalf of, or for the use of any agency responsible for the regulation or supervision of financial institutions; or
- (9) geological and geophysical information and data, including maps, concerning wells.

Information Regarding Government Terrorist Watch List and other Counterterrorism and National Security Concerns

To the extent that your FOIA request can be interpreted as a request for records that may be maintained by CBP regarding whether a particular person is or has ever been listed in the government terrorist watch list or otherwise identified as a counterterrorism or national security concern, please be advised that the U.S. Government, through the FOIA mechanism, neither confirms nor denies whether a particular person is on the terrorist watch list or otherwise identified as a counterterrorism or national security concern. Maintaining the confidentiality of government watch lists and the identification of specific individuals as counterterrorism or national security concern is necessary to achieve the counterterrorism and national security objectives of the U.S. Government. If the U.S. Government routinely revealed this information, terrorists would be able to take actions to avoid detection by government authorities. Thus, pursuant to the FOIA Exemption 7(E), 5 U.S.C. § 552 (b)(7)(E), CBP can neither confirm or deny the existence of certain records which would tend to indicate whether a particular person is or ever was listed on the terrorist watch list or otherwise identified as a counterterrorism or national security concern. If you have questions or seek resolution regarding difficulties that you experienced during travel screening at transportation hubs—like airports and train stations—or during processing at a U.S. border, including watch list issues, problems at ports of entry or situations where you believe that you have been unfairly or incorrectly delayed, denied boarding or identified for additional screening at our nation's transportation hubs please address these issues to the single point of contact for DHS, the Department of Homeland Security Traveler Redress Inquiry Program (DHS TRIP). Additional information regarding DHS TRIP is available at www.dhs.gov/trip. Please note: this is a standard notice being issued in response to every individual who requests through FOIA "all records" on a particular person that may be maintained by the agency, requests for broad categories of records related to individual(s), and FOIA requests related to alleged travel difficulties. This notice should not be taken as an indication that additional records beyond those identified in the agency's response do or do not exist with respect to your particular request.

Administrative Appeal

You have a right to appeal our withholding determination. Should you wish to do so, you must send your appeal and a copy of CBP's FOIA response letter, within 60 days of the date of the letter, to: U.S. Customs and Border Protection, Office of Regulations and Rulings, FOIA Appeals, Policy and Litigation Branch, 90 K Street, NE, Washington, D.C. 20229, following the

procedures outlined in the Department of Homeland Security regulations at Title 6 C.F.R. § 5.9. Your envelope and letter should be marked "FOIA Appeal." Copies of the FOIA and DHS regulations are available at www.dhs.gov/foia.

Judicial Review

In the event that the FOIA Appeals, Policy and Litigation Branch, should (1) fail to issue a determination of your appeal within 20 business days of its receipt (plus 10 additional business days, if you are notified in writing that an extension of time is required and applicable), or (2) deny your appeal, you may obtain judicial review pursuant to Title 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(4)(B) in the United States District Court in the district in which you (your client) reside(s) or have (has) a principal place of business, or in which the agency records are situated, or in the United States District Court for the District of Columbia.

EXHIBIT 3-2

Department of Homeland Security
DHS Directives System
Instruction Number: 262-11-004
Revision Number: 00
Issue Date: 01/15/2021

WITHHOLDING OF PERSONNEL'S PERSONALLY IDENTIFIABLE INFORMATION FROM DISCLOSURE

I. Purpose

This Instruction, which implements the Department of Homeland Security (DHS or the Department) Directive 262-11, "Freedom of Information Act Compliance," serves as guidance on the case-by-case analysis performed regarding the application of Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) exemptions to withhold from disclosure the Personally Identifiable Information (PII) of DHS Personnel.

II. Scope

This Instruction applies throughout DHS and Components. This instruction does not apply to requests for access under the Privacy Act or any authority other than FOIA.

III. References

- A. Title 5, United States Code (U.S.C.), § 552, "Public Information; Agency Rules, Opinions, Orders, Records, and Proceedings" [The Freedom of Information Act, as amended]
- B. Title 5, U.S.C., § 552a, "Records maintained on individuals" [The Privacy Act of 1974, as amended]
- C. Title 6, Code of Federal Regulations (CFR), Part 5, "Disclosure of Records and Information"
- D. DHS Delegation 13001, "Delegation to the Chief Privacy Officer"
- E. DHS Designation 00-13002, "Designation to the Chief Privacy Officer as the Department's Chief Freedom of Information Act Officer"
- F. DHS Directive 262-11, "Freedom of Information Act Compliance"

G. DHS Instruction 262-11-001 "Freedom of Information Act Compliance on Employee Notification"

IV. Definitions

- A. Agency Spokespeople: DHS employees authorized to speak to the media on behalf of the agency
- B. <u>**DHS Employee**</u>: Officer or individual who is or was appointed in the civil service or uniformed servicemembers and engaged in the performance of a federal function under authority of law or an executive act in Headquarters and Components.
- C. <u>DHS Contractor</u>: An employee or former employee of a company that has, a contract or is a subcontractor under a prime contract with DHS
- D. **DHS Personnel**: Includes DHS Employees and DHS Contractors.
- E. <u>Personally identifiable information (PII)</u>: Any information that permits the identity of an individual to be directly or indirectly inferred, including but not limited to any information that is linked or linkable to that individual such as current and former names, work and personal email addresses, work and home physical addresses, and work and home telephone numbers.
- F. <u>Senior Agency Official: Includes political appointees, Department</u> leaders, and DHS employees at the GS-15 level or higher.

V. Responsibilities

A. Chief FOIA Officer:

- 1. Oversees Components' implementation of this instruction and the disclosure process for withholding DHS Personnel PII.
- 2. Ensures Component FOIA Officers are notified of their responsibilities regarding the withholding of DHS Personnel PII as part of the disclosure process.

B. FOIA Officers:

1. Oversees the responsible official(s) who respond to each FOIA request that contains DHS Personnel PII and ensure that responses comply with this instruction.

VI. Content and Procedures

- Α. DHS routinely receives FOIA requests seeking records that may include PII related to DHS personnel.
- FOIA Officers shall evaluate the release of DHS personnel PII on a caseby-case basis. For each such evaluation, FOIA Officers consider the factors set forth in the Reporters' Committee decision, which held that "information that does not directly reveal the operation or activities of the federal government falls outside the ambit of the public interest that the FOIA was enacted to serve."1 When processing records under FOIA, FOIA Officers consider whether the disclosure of DHS personnel PII will shed light on how DHS performs its statutory duties and whether the privacy interest of the DHS Personnel outweighs the public interest in that information.²
- C. FOIA Officers shall consider the personal privacy interests of the DHS Personnel in evaluating whether to withhold DHS Personnel PII. DHS personnel have a substantial and legitimate interest in having their PII protected and withheld because they are associated with a Department that has multiple sensitive law enforcement and intelligence gathering missions.³ DHS personnel and their family members, such as their spouse and children, are vulnerable to harassment and/or violence from persons who maliciously acquire and disseminate names, duty stations, and other personal data.4 Given the heightened risk to DHS personnel regardless of their duties or assignments in the Department, DHS personnel have a substantial interest in their PII and the balance leans toward withholding DHS personnel PII unless disclosure would shed light on how DHS performs its statutory duties and such disclosure would outweigh the privacy interest of the DHS Employee or DHS Contractor.⁵

¹ Dept. of Justice v. Reporters Comm. for Freedom of the Press, 489 U.S. 749, 775 (1989).

² 5 U.S.C. § 552(b)(6).

³ In Long v. OPM, 692 F.3d 185, 192 (2d Cir. 2012), the court upheld the withholding of names of employees from sensitive agencies and those in sensitive occupations, and indicated "[i]t is not uncommon to recognize a privacy interest in a federal employee's work status, if the occupation alone could subject the employee to harassment or attack." Further, "[r]edaction of names goes a long way toward protecting against surveillance and publicity those things that are generally treated as nobody else's business", Id. at 192, "[b]ut a primary reason for the protection afforded by Exemption 6 is to protect individuals' physical safety." Id. at 195.

⁴ Civilian federal employees have a legitimate interest in preserving the secrecy of matters that could conceivably subject them to annoyance or harassment in either their official or private lives. Lesar v. Dep't of Justice, 636 F.2d 472, 487 (D.C. Cir. 1980).

⁵ The fact that federal employees have an identifiable privacy interest in avoiding disclosures of information that could lead to annoyances or harassment, however, does not authorize a blanket exemption for the names of all government employees in all records. Baez v. Dep't of Justice, 647 F.2d 1328, 1339 (D.C. Cir. 1980). Nonetheless, since Long, courts have routinely upheld agency withholding of employee information by invoking FOIA Exemption 6. See, e.g., Ctr. For Biological Diversity v. U.S. Army Corps of Engigs and U.S. Customs and Border Prot., 405 F.Supp.3d 127 (D.D.C 2019); Milbrand v.

- D. Component FOIA Officers shall withhold Sensitive PII and PII, including name, grade/rank, duty address, official title, and person's pay, of DHS Personnel who are employed by Components of offices with a law enforcement⁶ or intelligence⁷ mission unless a determination is made that disclosure does not raise security or privacy concerns or if those concerns are outweighed by the public interest in that information.
- E. Component FOIA Officers shall withhold DHS Personnel PII unless a determination is made that disclosure does not raise security or privacy concerns or if those concerns are outweighed by the public interest in that information. Disclosures of information that have previously been routinely released to the public by the Department may not raise security or privacy concerns, which may include the names and other limited PII of senior agency officials in certain contexts.
- F. Component FOIA Officers shall withhold lists of names and other PII of DHS Personnel currently or recently assigned within a particular Component, organization or office within DHS, unless a determination is made that disclosure does not raise security or privacy concerns or if those concerns are outweighed by the public interest in that information.
- G. Component FOIA Officers may release the names, official titles, organizations, and general main phone number and public or general email addresses for agency spokespersons and senior agency officials, unless a determination is made that disclosure raises security or privacy concerns and those concerns outweigh the public interest in that information.
- H. Component FOIA Officers may release anonymized or aggregated information regarding salary, bonus, and location, unless a determination is made that disclosure raises security or privacy concerns and those concerns outweigh the public interest in that information. Anonymized or aggregated should not be released if, for example, the small size of the population may permit identification of PII.
- I. Component FOIA Officers may release DHS Personnel PII if the person's position or duties require frequent interaction with or direct service to the public,

U.S. Dep't of Labor, No. 17-CV-13237, 2018 WL 3770053 (E.D. Mich. Aug. 9, 2018); Vietnam Veterans of America Conn. Greater Hartford Chapter 120 v. U.S. Dep't of Homeland Security, U.S. Dep't of Vet. Affairs, and U.S. Dep't of Defense, 8 F.Supp.3d 188, 230 (D.Conn. 2014).

⁶ Law enforcement components include the Federal Law Enforcement Training Centers, the Federal Protective Service, the Office of Inspector General, U.S. Customs and Border Protection, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, Transportation Security Administration, U.S. Coast Guard, and U.S. Secret Service.

⁷ Intelligence components include the Office of Intelligence and Analysis and U.S. Coast Guard.

provided a determination is made that disclosure does not raise security or privacy concerns or if those concerns are outweighed by the public interest in that information.

- J. The DHS or Component FOIA Officer, or his or her designee, makes the final determination regarding which DHS Personnel PII is released under the FOIA.
- K. The DHS or Component FOIA Officer, or his or her designee, ensures that FOIA response letters explaining the withholding of PII include a clear justification that demonstrates the threat to DHS Personnel privacy is real rather than speculative. Factors to discuss in the response letters include the position held by the relevant DHS Employee/DHS Contractor, the role played by that DHS Employee/DHS Contractor, the substance of the underlying agency action, and the nature of the agency record at issue.

VII. Questions

Address any questions or concerns regarding this Instructions to the DHS Privacy Office or to the relevant Component, Office, or Directorate FOIA Office.

Dena Koznas	1/15/2021
Dena Kozanas	Date
Chief FOIA Officer	



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

SENT VIA FOIAOnline

April 1, 2022

CBP Appeals Officer U.S. Customs and Border Protection FOIA Appeals, Policy and Litigation Branch 90 K Street NE, Washington, D.C. 20229

Dear CBP Appeals Officer:

I am appealing the full denial of my Customs and Border Protection's Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request CBP-2022-056936, dated March 23, 2022, as per the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) and U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) regulations 6 CFR Part 5, and 19 CFR Part 103. Specifically, I am appealing under section §5.8(a)(1) adverse determination denying my request in full, and I am appealing the search because I am questioning the adequacy of the search.

On March 23, 2022, I requested:

Section 1) For purposes of this numbered request and for all that follow the term "the September 19, 2021, incident" means "Allegations made against or about United States Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agents "whipping" or otherwise engaging migrants attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio, Texas during the migrants' encounter with CBP agents on September 19, 2021. Photographs of this encounter were taken by El Paso freelance journalist Paul Ratje." Section 2) all records depicting or describing the findings of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility on the September 19, 2021 incident as described in Section 1.



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

Section 3) all records depicting or describing the conclusions and the analysis of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's (CPB) Office of Professional Responsibility on "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 4) all records of communications between the Office of the Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security and the White House referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 5) all records of communications to and from the Office of Public Affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 6) all records of communications to and from the and the office of Legislative affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 7) all records of communications to and from the office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 8) all records, including emails, texts and other communications to and from the White House staff to the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 9) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff to the Office of the Inspector General mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Section 10) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Raul L. Ortiz, Chief, United States Border Patrol or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 11) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Troy A. Miller, Deputy Commissioner (Acting Commissioner) or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.

Please limit the search from September 18, 2021, through March 22, 2022.

I am appealing the adverse determination denying my request in full because CBP violated DHS FOIA regulations, specifically, sections §5.6(e), §5.6 (e)(1), §5.6 (e)(2), and §5.6 (e)(3). There was a violation of §5.6(e) because no one signed off on the denial as required per statute. There was a violation of §5.6(e)(1), because there was no name, no title, no position of the person responsible for the denial as required by statute. There was a violation of §5.6(e)(2), because there were no descriptions of the FOIA exemptions applied by CBP in denying the request, even though the statute states there should be a brief statement of the reasons for the denial, including any FOIA exemption applied by CBP in denying the request. There was a violation of §5.6(e)(3), because there was no estimate of the volume of the records withheld, or a statement that it was protected by an applicable exemption as required. Specifically, it states:

... the estimate of the volume of any records or information withheld, for example, by providing the number of pages or some other reasonable form of estimation. This estimation is not required if the volume is otherwise indicated by deletions marked on records that are disclosed in part, or if providing an estimate would harm an interest protected by an applicable exemption.

I am also appealing this request because I am questioning the adequacy of the search as per §5.8 (a)(1). There was no page count or file size of the search, or a description of where the search was conducted. I believe there was no search regarding this request.

I respectfully request that CBP reassess its response, search for records, and provide responsive records. If any portion of this request is denied for any reason, please provide copies of the records or portions of records that are being withheld and cite each specific exemption of the Freedom of Information Act on which the agency relies.

Case 1:22-cv-01770 Document 1-11 Filed 06/21/22 Page 5 of 5



214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 heritage.org

Please provide partial responses when they are ready. Thank you in advance for considering my Appeal. If you have any questions, please contact me at oversightproject@heritage.org.

Sincerely,

Mike Howell Senior Advisor and Author at *The Daily Signal* The Heritage Foundation 214 Massachusetts Ave

1300 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20229



OT:RR:RDL:DLJA CBP-AP-2022-061230 SS

April 12, 2022

Mike Howell The Heritage Foundation 214 Massachusetts Avenue NE Washington, DC 20002

Re: Freedom of Information Act Request CBP-2022-056936

Dear Mr. Howell:

This letter responds to the administrative appeal you filed with this office challenging the withholding of all records responsive to the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request you submitted to U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) related to "the September 19, 2021, incident." By this letter, we remand your case file to FOIA Division for further processing of your request.

On March 23, 2022, you requested via FOIAonline eleven (11) "sections" of information related to "the September 19, 2021, incident" which you stated means "[a]llegations made against or about United States Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agents 'whipping' or otherwise engaging migrants attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio, Texas during the migrants' encounter with CBP agents on September 19, 2021." You asked to limit the search from September 18, 2021, through March 22, 2022.

On March 31, 2022, CBP's FOIA Division reported that "the responsive records are denied in full" pursuant to DHS Instruction 262-11-004 and FOIA Exemption 6 in order to protect personally identifiable information of CBP personnel. You appealed that determination the next day stating the determination violated DHS FOIA regulations and questioning the adequacy of the search.

In response to your appeal, this office contacted FOIA Division to obtain and review your request's case file. Upon review, we determined that FOIA Division intended to withhold those records pursuant to both Exemption 6 and Exemption 7A, which protects "records or information compiled for law enforcement purposes" which "could reasonably be expected to interfere with enforcement proceedings."

Page 2 of 2

Our review additionally indicated that FOIA Division did not conduct a segregability review. Indeed, although FOIA Division contacted the Office of Professional Responsibility (OPR) to obtain records responsive to your request, it relied on OPR's assertion that the responsive records are part of "open/pending investigations" to conclude that the records should be withheld in full pursuant to the above referenced exemptions. FOIA Division did not collect the records or review them to ensure that the entirety of each record fit within the bounds of the exemptions or determine that "the agency reasonably foresees that disclosure would harm an interest protected by an exemption," 5 U.S.C. §552(a)(8)(A)(i).

To resolve the error, we are remanding your request to FOIA Division to collect and meaningfully review the records responsive to your request. In doing so, we preserve your administrative appeal rights. The administrative appeal process is important to agencies and requesters because the appeal process provides an agency with an opportunity to review its initial action taken in response to a request to determine whether corrective steps are necessary. The appeals process allows CBP to correct mistakes made at lower levels and thereby obviates unnecessary judicial review.

Because there were no substantive determinations made related to the records responsive to your request, we have determined that a remand is the most appropriate recourse. FOIA Division is aware of this remand and we note your initial request case file is open.

If you interpret this determination to be a denial of your request, you may challenge it in court. Pursuant to 5 U.S.C. §552(a)(4)(B), you may do so in the U.S. District Court in the district in which you reside or have a principle place of business, or in which the agency records are situated, or in the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia.

Alternatively, the Office of Government Information Services (OGIS) offers mediation services to resolve disputes between FOIA requesters and federal agencies as a non-exclusive alternative to litigation. Using OGIS services does not affect your right to pursue litigation. If you wish to contact OGIS, you may email them at ogis@nara.gov or call 1-877-684-6448.

Sincerely,

Shari Suzuki, Chief

FOIA Appeals & Policy Branch Regulations and Rulings Directorate

Office of Trade

U.S. Customs and Border Protection

From: Jankowski, Roman
To: SUZUKI, SHARI

 Subject:
 Re: CBP-AP-2022-061230 SS

 Date:
 Tuesday, April 19, 2022 1:54:58 PM

Thanks Shari:)

From: SUZUKI, SHARI

Sent: Tuesday, April 19, 2022 9:26 AM

To: Jankowski, Roman

Cc: Howell, Mike

Subject: RE: CBP-AP-2022-061230 SS

Hi Roman,

It is good to hear from you. I did not know you had joined The Heritage Foundation. Congrats!

I know the investigation was open at the time FOIA Division issued the initial response. I remanded the appeal to them to review the records and make sure there were no segregable portions. I do not know the status of the investigation – but FOIA Division will review the applicability of the exemptions.

Regards, Shari

Shari Suzuki, Chief
FOIA Appeals & Policy Branch
Regulations & Disclosure Law Division
Office of Trade
U.S. Customs & Border Protection

From: Jankowski, Roman

Sent: Thursday, April 14, 2022 12:58 PM

To: SUZUKI, SHARI

Cc: Howell, Mike

Subject: RE: CBP-AP-2022-061230 SS

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of DHS. DO NOT click links or open attachments unless you recognize and/or trust the sender. If you feel this is a suspicious-looking email, please report by using the Report Phish button option.

Good Afternoon Shari Suzuki,

Thank you for reviewing and responding to our FOIA appeal so quickly. Just recently, we have received reports from multiple sources, https://www.newsbusters.org/blogs/nb/kevintober/2022/04/13/nets-ignore-whipping-border-agents-being-cleared-wrongdoing, that the investigation into the Border Patrol agents has concluded and they have been cleared. If this is true, can you or the FOIA Division please verify with OPR that there is still a pending investigation and let us know either way. I want to make sure everyone has the latest information regarding CBP's ability to use exemption 7A. My goal is to mitigate any substantive FOIA exemption issues at the lowest level possible.

Roman Jankowski

Senior Investigative Counsel, Oversight Project The Heritage Foundation 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002

heritage.org



June 9, 2022

Via electronic mail

Michael Howell Senior Advisor and Author at Daily Signal 214 Massachusetts Ave NE Washington, DC 20002

Re: 2022-CRFO-00090

Dear Michael Howell:

This is our response to your Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request dated March 23, 2022, to the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties (CRCL), seeking, ...records regarding allegations made against or about United States Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agents "whipping" or otherwise engaging migrants attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio, Texas during the migrants' encounter with CBP agents on September 19, 2021....

The processing of your request identified certain materials that will be released to you. Portions not released are being withheld pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552. Please refer to the Applicable Exemptions list at the end of this letter that identifies the authority for withholding the exempt material, which is indicated by a mark appearing in the block next to the exemption. An additional enclosure with this letter explains these exemptions in more detail.

Please be advised, 502 pages which have which have DHS Custom and Border Patrol (CBP) equity or originated within CBP for processing and direct response to you. The contact information for CBP's FOIA Office is as follows:

FOIA Officer
U.S. Customs and Border Protection
90 K Street, NE
FOIA Division
Washington, DC 20229
Phone: 202-325-0150
CBP Website

Please be advised, 14 pages which have DHS Office of General Inspector (OIG) equity or originated within OIG, were referred to OIG for processing and direct response to you. The contact information for OIG's FOIA Office is as follows:

FOIA Public Liaison DHS-OIG Counsel STOP 0305 245 Murray Lane, SW Washington, D.C. 20528-0305

Phone: 202-981-6100 | Fax: 202-245-5217 | E-mail: FOIA.OIG@oig.dhs.gov

Please be advised, four pages which have another DHS Headquarter office equity or originated within another DHS Headquarter office, were referred to the Privacy Office (PRIV) for processing and direct response to you. The contact information for PRIV's FOIA Office is as follows:

Privacy Office, Mail Stop 0655 Department of Homeland Security 2707 Martin Luther King Jr. AVE SE Washington, DC 20528-065

Phone: 202-343-1743 or 866-431-0486 | Fax: 202-343-4011 | E-mail: foia@hq.dhs.gov

Fees

There are no fees associated with processing this request because the fees incurred do not exceed the minimum threshold necessary for charge.

Administrative Appeal

You have a right to appeal the above withholding determination. Should you wish to do so, you must send your appeal and a copy of this letter, within 90 days of the date of this letter, to: Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties, Attn: FOIA Appeals, U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2707 Martin Luther King, Jr. Avenue, SE, Mail Stop 0190, Washington, D.C. 20528-0190, following the procedures outlined in the DHS FOIA regulations at 6 C.F.R. Part 5 § 5.8. Your envelope and letter should be marked "FOIA Appeal." Copies of the FOIA and DHS FOIA regulations are available at www.dhs.gov/foia.

Additionally, you have the right to seek dispute resolution services from the Office of Government Information Services (OGIS) which mediates disputes between FOIA requesters and Federal agencies as a non-exclusive alternative to litigation. If you are requesting access to your own records (which is considered a Privacy Act request), you should know that OGIS does not have the authority to handle requests made under the Privacy Act of 1974. You may contact OGIS as follows: Office of Government Information Services, National Archives and Records Administration, 8601 Adelphi Road-OGIS, College Park, Maryland 20740-6001; e-mail at ogis@nara.gov; telephone at 202-741-5770; toll free at 1-877-684-6448; or facsimile at 202-741-5796.

If you have any questions pertaining to your request, please feel free to contact our office at crclfoia@hq.dhs.gov.

Sincerely,

Rosemary Law CRCL FOIA Officer

no

Summary:

Number of Pages Released in Full or Part: 57 Number of Pages Referred: 520

APPLICABLE EXEMPTIONS FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT

Freedom of Information Act (5 U.S.C. 552)

Enclosures

FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT SUBSECTIONS OF TITLE 5, UNITED STATES CODE, SECTION 552

Exemptions

Exemption (b)(1): Records that contain information that is classified for national security purposes.

Exemption (b)(2): Records that are related solely to the internal personnel rules and practices of an agency.

Exemption (b)(3): Allows for the withholding of information prohibited from disclosure by another federal statute provided that one of two disjunctive requirements are met: the statute either "(A)(i) requires that the matters be withheld from the public in such a manner as to leave no discretion on the issue, or (A)(ii) establishes particular criteria for withholding or refers to particular types of matters to be withheld."

Exemption (b)(4): Records that contain trade secrets and commercial or financial information obtained from a person that is privileged or confidential.

Exemption (b)(5): Inter- or intra-agency records that are normally privileged in the civil discovery context. The three most frequently invoked privileges are the deliberative process privilege, the attorney work-product privilege, and the attorney-client privilege:

- Deliberative process privilege Under the deliberative process privilege, disclosure of these records would injure the quality of future agency decisions by discouraging the open and frank policy discussions between subordinates and superiors.
- Attorney work-product privilege Records prepared by or at the direction of a FinCEN attorney.
- Attorney-client privilege Records of communications between an attorney and his/her client relating to a matter for which the client has sought legal advice, as well as facts divulged by client to attorney and any opinions given by attorney based on these.

Exemption (b)(6): Records that contain identifying information that applies to a particular individual when the disclosure of such information "would constitute a clearly unwarranted invasion of personal privacy." This requires the balancing of the public's right to disclosure against the individual's right to privacy.

Exemption (b)(7)(A): Records or information compiled for law enforcement purposes, but only to the extent that production of such law enforcement records or information...could reasonably be expected to interfere with law enforcement proceedings.

Exemption (b)(7)(C): Records containing law enforcement information when disclosure "could reasonably be expected to constitute an unwarranted invasion of personal privacy" based upon the traditional recognition of strong privacy interests ordinarily appropriated in law enforcement records.

Exemption (b)(7)(E): Records compiled for law enforcement purposes, the release of which would disclose techniques and/or procedures for law enforcement investigations or prosecutions, or would disclose guidelines for law enforcement investigations or prosecutions if such disclosure could reasonably be expected to risk circumvention of the law.

Case 1:22-cv-01770 Document 1-15 Filed 06/21/22 Page 2 of 3

From: no-reply@foiaonline.gov

To: OversightProject

Subject: FOIA Tracking Number Change for referral CBP-2022-090010 (to CBP-OPA-2022-090010)

Date: Thursday, June 9, 2022 4:14:05 PM

The FOIA referral CBP-2022-090010 has had its Tracking Number changed to CBP-OPA-2022-090010. This is normally due to the referral being transferred to another agency (for example, EPA to Dept. of Commerce) or to a sub-agency to process it. Additional details for this referral are as follows:

• Old Tracking Number: CBP-2022-090010

• New Tracking Number: CBP-OPA-2022-090010

• Requester Name: Mr. Mike Howell

• Date Submitted: 06/09/2022

• Long Description: (2022-CRFO-00090) 502 pgs. of CBP document was referred for review. Pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552, and the implementing FOIA regulations of the Department of Homeland Security (DHS), I respectfully request the following records (or records containing the following information): Section 1) For purposes of this numbered request and for all that follow the term "the September 19, 2021, incident" means "Allegations made against or about United States Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agents "whipping" or otherwise engaging migrants attempting to cross into the United States in or near the Rio Grande River near Del Rio, Texas during the migrants' encounter with CBP agents on September 19, 2021. Photographs of this encounter were taken by El Paso freelance journalist Paul Ratje." Section 2) all records depicting or describing the findings of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility on the September 19, 2021 incident as described in Section 1. Section 3) all records depicting or describing the conclusions and the analysis of the "investigative work" done by U.S. Customs and Border Protection's (CPB) Office of Professional Responsibility on "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.Section 4) all records of communications between the Office of the Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security and the White House referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 5) all records of communications to and from the Office of Public Affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.Section 6) all records of communications to and from the and the office of Legislative affairs referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 7) all records of communications to and from the office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 8) all records, including emails, texts and other communications to and from the White House staff to the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 9) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff to the Office of the Inspector General mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 10) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Raul L. Ortiz, Chief, United States Border Patrol or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or

Case 1:22-cv-01770 Document 1-15 Filed 06/21/22 Page 3 of 3

referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1. Section 11) all records, including emails, texts and other communications from all records, including emails, texts and other communications from Troy A. Miller, Deputy Commissioner (Acting Commissioner) or his staff to: the Office of the Inspector General; DHS Civil Rights and Civil Liberties; U.S. Customs and Border Protection's Office of Professional Responsibility; and the Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas or his staff mentioning or referring to "the September 19, 2021 incident" as described in Section 1.